

Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

Your file. Votre reference

Out life Notie reference

NOTICE

AVIS

The quality of this microform is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us an inferior photocopy.

Reproduction in full or in part of this microform is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30, and subsequent amendments. La qualité de cette microforme dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a conféré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de qualité inférieure.

La reproduction, même partielle, de cette microforme est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30, et ses amendements subséquents.

Canadä

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

THE CARAGANA PROJECT:

EMPOWERMENT IN A RURAL COMMUNITY

BY



Lora Lea Gaboriau

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE

IN

FAMILY STUDIES

DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN ECOLOGY

Edmonton, Alberta

FALL, 1993



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

Bibliothèque nationale

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

du Canada

Your life Votre référence

Our life Notre référence

The author has granted an irrevocable non-exclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of his/her thesis by any means and in any form or format, making this thesis available to interested persons.

L'auteur a accordé une licence exclusive irrévocable et non la Bibliothèque permettant à nationale du Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de sa thèse de quelque manière et sous quelque forme que ce soit pour mettre des exemplaires de cette disposition des thèse à la personnes intéressées.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in his/her thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without his/her permission. L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège sa thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

ISBN 0-315-88386-3



UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA RELEASE FORM

NAME OF AUTHOR: Lora Lea Gaboriau

TITLE OF THESIS: The Caragana Project: Empowerment in a Rural Community

DEGREE: Master of Science

YEAR THIS DEGREE GRANTED: 1993

Permission is herby granted to the University of Alberta Library to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis, and except as hereinbefore provided neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatever without the author's prior written permission.

Lera Lea Gaberrai

6612 - 89 Avenue Edmonton, Alberta Canada T6B 2G7

September $\underline{29}$, 1993

EMPOWERMENT IN A RURAL COMMUNITY: THE CARAGANA PROJECT¹

^{&#}x27; An Identity for the Project. Fred Bradley, one of the community members, named the project. The title has significant meaning, and establishes ownership of the project by the community. Fred writes:

When I drive around our community, I see many old farm yards and building sites, the homes of the early settlers. The buildings may be falling down or gone. Trees and brush may be encroaching on the yard. But often as not, standing along the edge of the driveway, or spreading across an old pasture, will be a caragana hedge.

To the men and women who planted them, they were the embodiment of a dream. Homesteading the bush-land of our community was not a life for the faint-hearted. But men and women came here with hopes and dreams for the future, and set about making those dreams come true. They worked hard, cleared the bush, built homes, raised families, and created a community out of their vision. And as an act of commitment to their vision, they planted caragana hedges.

Time went by. The settlers passed on. Social and economic conditions changed. Communities fragmented and withered away. The settlers' children and grandchildren have their own hopes and dreams. But the caragana hedges endure as a testimony to the ability of people to make something out of their dreams.

The **Caragana Project** is an opportunity for us to pool our hopes and dreams, to define the goals and plans we need to commit ourselves to as a community. We need to look at our assets, consider our potential, decide what we want the future of our community to be like. We need to plant our own "Caragana hedges".

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research for acceptance, a thesis entitled THE CARAGANA PROJECT: EMPOWERMENT IN A RURAL COMMUNITY submitted by LORA LEA GABORIAU is urtial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE.

ea Dr. Norah Keating

Dr. Maryanne Poirier

murrar

Dr. Eloise Murray

September 03, 1993

DEDICATION

I would like to dedicate this thesis to my children, Lindsay and Tim, for their love and understanding and to my dear friend Florence for her constant support and encouragement. Their belief in me encouraged me in the writing and completion of this thesis.

ABSTRACT

The issues facing rural communities have never been more challenging. In the Caragana Project, a project team assisted a small rural community to identify their issues in the initial phase of the project. These issues were summarized by members of the project team and presented to the community. The data collection phase of the project took place in an eight day time period. Individuals from the community collaborated on the project as members of the project team. Additional members of the community participated in the identification of issues.

The problem addressed in this study can be stated in one question: does assisting community members in identification of issues enable them to become empowered so they continue the process of resolving their issues?

After analyzing the data, the answer to the question, one year after the data collection, is yes. The Caragana Project provided a catalyst for the community to mobilize and continue the process to resolve the issues that had been identified with the project team.

Empowerment as a process was reviewed in the literature, and a definition of empowerment was developed for the Caragana Project. Empowerment was viewed as going beyond individuals, taking into account the interactions with others and the context in which the individual lives. The human ecological framework provided the conceptual framework with empowerment as the underlying process. The links between empowerment and the human ecological framework were analyzed and discussed.

The method used for the project was based on social action research and rapid rural appraisal. The emphasis on individuals working together collaboratively to resolve issues of mutual concern suggested a link between social action research and empowerment as a process.

The assumptions underlying the project were seen as key to the empowerment process. They are analyzed to highlight the way they were operationalized in the empowerment process of the Caragana Project. A case is made for future research to view empowerment as an underlying process to the human ecological framework. Furthermore, explicit links between empowerment as a process and social action research methods are seen as important in making connections between theory and research.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my appreciation to a number of people whose support, assistance and encouragement led to the completion of this thesis.

First and foremost, my thanks go to my supervisor, Dr. Norah Keating. Her optimistic ttitude and belief in my abilities encouraged me to believe this thesis could be written. Her guidance and constant challenges allowed me to think again, and strive for more. Dr. Keating showed great patience and understanding of the many demands in other parts of my life, and her words of encouragement usually came when I needed them most.

I sincerely thank Dr. Maryanne Poirier, my co-supervisor, who provided many concrete suggestions and questions that assisted in the writing of this thesis. Her positive comments, and words of encouragement on numerous drafts helped me to persist in the next draft. Dr. Poirier's dedication, warmth and enthusiasm and willingness to meet with me to work through each draft were invaluable in breaking through the barriers to complete this thesis.

To Dr. Eloise Murray, my sincere thanks for being the external member of my thesis committee, and spending valuable time reviewing my thesis drafts. Her insightful comments were very helpful in the completion of this thesis.

My thanks also to Dr. Brenda Munro who encouraged me to reenter the academic world.

I want to express my thanks to the community and to members of the project team. Their generosity and enthusiasm made the project enjoyable and exciting. Their cooperation made the project possible.

To the Australian team members, my thanks for an opportunity to learn a new process and participate in research in action. I would like to express my appreciation to the representatives from Alberta Agriculture whose coordination of the project provided the organization necessary for the project to be successful. My thanks are also extended to the Alberta Agriculture Initiatives Fund for the funding of the Caragana Project.

My grateful appreciation goes out to Lynda Zutz whose willingness to cheerfully type draft after draft into the wee hours of the morning made this thesis possible.

Finally, to my friends, family and colleagues who have supported me in all areas of my life - Thank You.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter Pa	ge
I. Introduction	1
II. Conceptual Framework	4
Human Ecological Framework	4
Assumptions	8
Empowerment as a Process	12
Critical Reflection	13
Actualizing Potential	14
Individuals in a Broader Context	16
Links Between Human Ecological Framework and Empowerment as a Process	18
Application of Human Ecological Framework Including	
Empowerment to Caragana Project	20
Assumptions for the Caragana Project	20
III. Method	28
Social Action Research	28
Background to the Caragana Project	34
History of the Project	34
A Community Partner	35

Setting the Stage
The Caragana Project Unfolds 41
Team Membership
Data Collection
Day One
The Team in the Community
Techniques for Gathering Information
Refining the Schedule and Negotiating Roles
Day Two
Working together as a Team
Days Three, Four and Five
The Caragana Project in Motion
Day Six
Themes
Day Seven
Developing the Presentation
Day Eight
Presentation to the Community
Opportunities for Participation
IV. Results and Discussion
References

Appendix A - Proposed Schedule for the Project	16
Appendix B - Telephone Screening Script	77
Appendix C - Revised Schedule - Caragana Project	79
Appendix D - Guidelines for Focus Groups	80
Appendix E - Focus Group and Semi-Structured Interview Responsibilities	82
Appendix F - Focus Group Topics/Questions, Semi-Structured Interview Questions 8	83
Appendix G - Caragana Project: Progress Report	85
Appendix H - Caragana Project - Community Reaction Report	88
Appendix I - Caragana Project: Quest for a Healthy Community	9 9
Appendix J - Caragana Steering Committee Minutes 1	11

I. Introduction

The issues faced by rural communities in the 1990's have never been more challenging. Recession has affected not only the economic base of communities but also has threatened the political, social and educational systems that keep them alive. This struggle for survival is faced by rural communities on a global scale (Craig, Mayo & Taylor, 1990). Some are in serious stress and decline, and some will disappear. Others will manage to adapt and survive, perhaps through transformation and redefinition (Fitchen, 1991). Although the struggle for survival is ongoing, many community members remain committed to their community, usually for the very reasons that drew them there in the first place. These reasons include such things as family heritage (the family farm), love of the land, wanting to raise a family away from the dangers inherent in city life, the pace of life in a smaller community, an investment in future generations, and commitment to the environment. Membership in a rural community suggests that community members have a vested interest in the community, so that keeping it alive and flourishing is critical to maintaining their vested interest. Fitchen (1991) suggests that communities will endure because people are working hard to preserve what they value in rural life.

Although few would argue with the difficulties small rural communities currently face, communities have responded in a variety of ways to the problems that confront them (Craig et al, 1990). The path to ensuring the future of rural communities is often unclear. Although many communities would acknowledge their own responsibility for ensuring their future, many factors are outside their control. For example, such things as changes in agricultural commodities are controlled by international economic trends outside of the community. However, the potential loss of schools due to low population, high unemployment due to lack

of industry, migration of young people to cities, and loss of environmental treasures may be within the control of local communities. The potential to resolve these issues goes beyond the scope of individuals, and must take into account interactions with others and the world in which they live.

How then, can community members mobilize to develop the capacity within themselves to resolve the issues that they face? The Caragana Project assisted local people with identification and analysis of the issues in their community as a basis for future community planning. The data collection phase of the project took place over an eight day time period in a small rural community in northern Alberta. The focus of this thesis is on the theoretical and methodological approach to this process. Its major objective is to examine the links between the theoretical framework and the method to assist others in similar studies.

The purpose of the Caragana Project was to provide an example for others to enable communities to become empowered. One of the assumptions inherent within this project is that there is value in helping rural communities survive. The problem addressed in the Caragana Project focused on one major question related to the process: does assisting community members in identification of issues enable them to become empowered so they continue the process of resolving their issues?

The Caragana Project used a human ecological framework with empowerment as an underlying process. The method for the project was based on social action research methods and rapid rural appraisal. Empowerment as a process for the Caragana Project focused on actualizing competencies possessed by individuals and groups and enabling them to use these competencies more effectively. The empowerment process, as used in this project, focuses primarily on the local community as the centre for the process, with potential being mobilized by interactions at the community level. There is little evidence to suggest that communities spontaneously organize to resolve issues (Craig et al, 1990). The Caragana Project provided a catalyst, so that once the issues had been identified, the community could then mobilize to resolve their issues.

- 3 -

II. Conceptual Framework

This chapter will discuss the human ecological framework as the conceptual framework for the Caragana Project. A review of definitions of empowerment as a process highlights the implicit, as well as explicit, links between empowerment as a process and the human ecological framework. The definitions, assumptions, and a model of empowerment within an ecological framework are also discussed in relation to the Caragana Project. The objective of this study concludes this chapter.

Human Ecological Framework

The human ecological framework is focused on the context in which the individual lives, the interactions an individual has with others, and interactions with the environment in which the individual lives. The individual cannot be viewed in isolation. The interactions between the individual and others, and the individual and the environment provide opportunities for mutual influence and mutual accommodation.

Bronfenbrenner (1979) illustrates the contextual view of human ecology. First, he views the developing person as a growing, dynamic entity that progressively moves into and restructures the environment in which the person resides rather than merely being an object of environmental impact. Second, he sees the interaction between the individual and the environment as characterized by reciprocity in a process of mutual accommodation. Third, he views the environment as not limited to a single, immediate setting, but extending to incorporate interconnections among such settings, as well as to external influences emanating from the larger environment.

Bronfenbrenner (1979) described the human ecological framework as a set of four nested structures. The innermost level, the microsystem, contains the immediate surroundings of the developing person, other persons present in this setting, the nature of the links between them, and the complex of interrelations in this setting. The next level, the mesosystem, includes the interrelations and interconnectedness between the settings and the developing person. In this next level events occur that affect what happens in one's immediate surroundings. This level is the exosystem which an individual may never enter directly. This level could include government institutions making decisions that affect the individual, although she may never be directly involved with the institution or decision. Bronfenbrenner views these three interconnected systems within a larger system, the macrosystem, which includes the patterns of ideology and organization of the social institutions common to a particular culture or subculture.

Bubolz and Sontag (1988) also state that the core of human ecology is the human ecosystem and the reciprocal relations of individuals and families with their near environment. They focus on the integration of people with their environment. Although they use terminology different from that used by Bronfenbrenner (1979), their views of human ecology appear to be the same. The interactions between the levels described by Bronfenbrenner are analogous to the reciprocal relations described by Bubolz and Sontag.

The Cornell Empowerment Group (1989) developed a human ecological model from a sociological perspective to fit their definition of empowerment. This model, depicted in Figure 1 examines the relationships among 7 different levels in the empowerment process. The

dotted lines illustrate the interconnectedness and interrelationships among levels. The process of mutual accommodation and mutual influence is evident in the movement among levels.

The model developed by the Cornell Group (1989) reflects Bronfenbrenner's (1979) basic premise of interactions between the developing person and the environment including his four structures within human ecology. The three innermost circles used in the Cornell model; relationship with self; partner and parent child relationships; and family dynamics fit into Bronfenbrenner's microsystem. The fourth circle in the Cornell model, the informal network relationships looks at the interrelationships and interconnectedness between settings, and the developing person or the mesosystem according to Bronfenbrenner. The institutional relationships may be the level where events occur that effect what happens in one's own surroundings, but in which a person may not enter, the exosystem. The macrosystem, according to Bronfenbrenner, contains the overarching patterns of ideology and organization of the social institution common to a particular culture or subculture. This is seen in the two outermost circles in the Cornell model, the socio-economic constraints and privileges and cultural ideologies, and the interrelationships with local biological and global natural environments. Interactions including reciprocity and mutual accommodation that Bronfenbrenner emphasized are evident in the model by Cornell. The evolving development of individuals, and the continued restructuring of the environment are seen in the fluidity between boundaries in the Cornell model. The direction of influence is both inside and outside which implies mutual accommodation.



Figure 1. The Underlying Model of Empowerment in a Human Ecological Framework. Note: From "Empowerment and Family Support' by The Cornell Empowerment Group, 1989, unpublished manuscript.

The model proposed by the Cornell Group (1989) also focuses on the human interrelationships with the natural environment. The first circle of this model shows that all belief systems, institutional and personal relationships are presumed to be influenced by people's interdependence with land, water, air and other species at local, biological, and global levels. In the second circle, are systems that influence the distribution of resources, and the conditions that reflect the prevailing values. Institutional relationships (circle 3) involve not only ties among major institutions of the culture, (e.g., schools, churches, workplace, social services and legal systems) but also the relationships among individuals or groups and those institutions. Informal networks, (circle 4) are made up of relatives, neighbours, friends and coworkers that play key roles in providing information, material resources, advice and emotional support. Family dynamics (circle 5) involve the ways that roles are assigned, and work, nurturing and leisure activities are carried out in the family as a unit. In the sixth circle the emphasis is on the knowledge, attitudes and skills involved in productive relationships with the immediate family. The innermost circle focuses on self concept, and with the process of building a positive The boundaries between environmental systems included in the model are self image. permeable, with the direction of influence both from outside of the model inward and from the inside outward.

Assumptions

There are a number of assumptions underlying the human ecological framework. These assumptions focus on the diverse and complex environment in which an individual lives, the resources that exist in an individual's world, the development of these resources over time, and

the interactions that take place between the individual and others, and the individual and the environment.

The first assumption is that cultural diversity and pluralism are valid and defining gualities of community life and environmental diversity (Trickett, Kelly and Vicent, 1985). The differences inherent in cultural diversity and pluralism can be viewed as resources or characteristics of the community. These differences also affect the interactions between individuals and others, and individuals and their environment. For example, Trickett (1984) refers to adaptation as the emphasis on the characteristics of the context, the options and constraints they embody in their norms, values, structures, and processes, and the ways in which individuals cope with, adapt to, and change these contexts. The characteristics of the context take into account the cultural diversity, pluralism, and the history of the community. Succession or understanding how history has contributed to the current way the setting is, and how this history provides a perspective for couching decisions about immediate action within a longer range time frame is also part of the context according to Trickett (1984). Bronfenbrenner's (1979) view of the macrosystem, the long-term patterns of ideology and organization of the social institutions common to a particular culture or subculture takes succession into account. This includes the history of a culture, the current norms of a sufture, and the changes a culture makes over time in order to survive. This acceptance of the diversity and complexity of the environment in which the individual lives is inferred in Bronfenbrenner's (1979) and Bubolz and Sontag's (1988) discussion of the reciprocity or mutual accommodation between individuals and their environment.

This first assumption is based upon a respect and acceptance of differences within a community. Where competence is recognized, more opportunities for development occur. In an analysis of empowerment strategies, Serrano-Garcia (1984) suggests the same value, but uses different terminology and focuses on the change agents and participants' relationships. She speaks to an equal relationship between the change agents and participants in the process or abandonment of the expert role, and a creation of genuine dialogue between those involved in the process so that all participation is considered legitimate. This implies mutual accommodation and respect for the differences inherent in individuals.

The second assumption of human ecology is that resources are important (Trickett et al, 1985). Trickett et al describe resources as those skills, qualities, structures, or occurrences which can be mobilized in a specific community at a particular time to resolve the community's issues or enhance its development. In recognition that competence exists within individuals, more resources are available to the community, the community can more easily adapt to external change, and can also promote more opportunities for the development of individuals and the community at large. A resource perspective assumes community potential. In Bronfenbrenner's (1979) discussion of the human ecological framework, this resource perspective appears to fit into the microsystem, the immediate surroundings of developing persons and the complexity of interrelations in this setting. However, Bubolz and Sontag's (1988) perspective on resources focuses on the integration of individuals with each other and with their environment which then allows resources to develop. The resource perspective is important in the process of mutual influence and mutual accommodation as the reciprocity that takes place presumes that resources are present.

The third assumption in human ecology is that interconnections exist among different parts of settings and that movement in one aspect of a community impacts on other aspects of the community (Trickett, 1984). Bubolz and Sontag (1988) refer to the view of individuals and their environment as an integrated whole, mutually influencing each other. Bronfenbrenner's (1979) focus on the developing person and interactions with the environment also suggests interdependence among people and their environments. This interdependence takes place over time. A longitudinal approach to the belief that community research goes beyond the initial gathering of data is part of the assumption on interdependence (Trickett et al, 1985). This longitudinal approach involves the development of a reciprocal relationship with the community that builds on and extends beyond the initial gathering of data. That commitment to a community over time is operationalized in actions which demonstrate that community research, by being responsive and responsible, can be a participating force in community development over time.

Bronfenbrenner (1979), Bubolz and Sontag (1988) Trickett et al (1985) and Trickett (1984) can be interpreted as having similar meanings attached to their descriptions and assumptions of the human ecological framework. Each author describes the interactions between individuals and their environment. For example, Bubolz and Sontag (1988) refer explicitly to the interactions between individuals, whereas Bronfenbrenner discusses the relationships between individuals and their settings including other individuals. Furthermore, reciprocity or mutual influence or mutual accommodation is described by both Bubolz and Sontag (1988) and Bronfenbrenner (1979). Trickett's (1984), and Trickett et al's (1985) reference to assumptions

for the human ecological framework fit within the human ecological framework discussed by Bronfenbrenner (1979) and Bubolz and Sontag (1988).

The human ecological framework as discussed above focuses on a view of individuals within a broader context with other individuals and with their environment. It views individuals as acting upon their environment, growing, changing, and restructuring the environment as the need arises. The interactions between individuals and their environment is reciprocal, being both mutually accommodating as well as mutually influencing. The environment discussed within the human ecological framework goes beyond the immediate surroundings, and extends to interconnections between settings as well as to external influences from larger surroundings.

Empowerment as a Process

This section discusses empowerment as a process. Several definitions of empowerment are considered in developing a definition of empowerment that is appropriate for the Caragana Project.

Empowerment is a long term process of adult learning and development, wherein many competencies that are already present or possible, are given an opportunity to develop and new competencies are learned in the context of living (Kieffer 1984, Rappaport 1989). Empowerment as a process has been defined by many authors in many different ways. On close examination it becomes apparent that the definitions are similar. Critical reflection, actualizing potential over time, and a view of the individual within a broader context are all elements in definitions of empowerment as a process.

Critical Reflection

Critical reflection, implicit in some definitions, and explicit in others is key to the empowerment process. Critical reflection refers to learning to perceive social, political and economic contradictions and to take action where necessary. Freire (1970) describes people's ability for critical reflection as part of the process of empowerment. Critical reflection implies the ability to critically perceive the world. Freire suggests that in problem-solving, individuals develop the ability to critically perceive the way they exist in the world and they come to see the world not as a static reality, but as a reality in the process of transformation. This focus on critical reflection by Freire can be seen as the first step necessary to understanding and knowing the world prior to seeing the need to make changes. The concept of critical reflection or critical awareness described by Kieffer (1984, p.29) as "an essential component in developing the capability to competently challenge established systems or political interests" supports Freire's (1970) view of critical reflection as a step in the process of empowerment.

In a discussion of critical reflection which he calls psychological empowerment, Zimmerman (1990) uses the example of an empowered person who may have no real power in the political sense, but understands what choices can be made in different situations and the factors that influence the decision-making process. Although Zimmerman sees this ability to understand choices, and factors that influence the decision making process as key to psychological empowerment, previous definitions presented by other authors suggest that understanding is not enough. However, understanding may be the first step in critical reflection, as described by Freire (1970) and Kieffer (1984) as part of the problem-solving. Nonetheless, it seems important that the understanding be acted upon if there is to be increased control over consequences. Conscious decisions to not take action in a particular circumstance may also be empowering, dependent on the importance of the consequences to the individual or the group.

Actualizing Potential

Actualizing the potential that individuals or groups possess is explicit in definitions used by Kieffer (1984), Freire (1970), West and Parent (1992), Weil and Kruzich (1990), Rappaport (1984), and the Cornell Empowerment Group (1989).

Empowerment as a long term process of adult learning and development is also emphasized by Kieffer (1984). He makes the distinction between empowerment as a development of empowering skills and empowerment as attainment of participatory competence. He views empowerment as attainment of an abiding set of commitments and capacities which can be referred to as "participatory competence." Participatory competence refers to the combination of attitudes, understandings, and abilities required to play a conscious and assertive role in the ongoing social construction of one's political environment.

The view of empowerment as a long term process of adult learning by Kieffer (1984) dovetails with Rappaport's (1984) view that empowerment implies many competencies are already present or possible, given an opportunity, and that new competencies are learned in living life rather than being told what to do by experts. Both Kieffer and Rappaport's views of empowerment, although on an individual level, build on Fawcett, Seekins, Whang, Muiu, and Suarez de Balcazar's (1984) definition of community empowerment. The three intersecting dimensions as described by Kieffer would seem to be necessary for any group to gain control over consequences that are important to them. Group members would need to develop a more

positive self concept, both individually and as a group in order to act as a catalyst. Critical analysis is necessary in order for the process to begin and the potential for growth must be present for the process to continue. If the capacity for some critical analysis is not present, there would likely be no impetus for change in the initial stages. The increased critical and analytic understanding of the surrounding environment may evolve as a result of being involved in the process. Cultivation of individual and collective resources for action, will also likely evolve as part of the process, as groups gain increased control over consequences that are important to them. Kieffer's view of empowerment also includes four developmental stages. They are discussed later in this section.

Another view of empowerment as a process by Weil and Kruzich (1990) suggests that in many ways empowerment connotes actualizing the latent powers that an individual or group possesses, enabling them to use their powers more effectively. This view of empowerment fits with that used by Rappaport (1984) in that it implies many competencies already exist, and that building on these powers or competencies is part of the process.

In an examination of consumer empowerment issues in supported employment services, West and Parent (1992) define empowerment as the transfer of power and control over the values, decisions, choices and directions of human services from external entities (i.e., government funding agencies, service providers, social forces, etc.) to the consumers of services. This transfer of power, then, results in increased motivation to participate and succeed, and a greater degree of dignity for the consumer which may be actualizing of the potential that exists within the individuals. The involvement of individuals in the process of organized action has been described by Batra (1992) as empowerment as a process. New resources are acquired by indirectly imparting the skills and information needed for group action. Batra takes the basic concepts proposed by Fawcett et al (1984), Rappaport (1984), Kieffer (1984), Zimmerman (1990), Weil and Kruzich (1990), and the Cornell Empowerment Group (1989) one step further by viewing the skills gained through the process as a new resource.

The view of empowerment as a developmental process has been described by Kieffer (1984) as the process of moving from powerlessness to participatory competency. He describes four stages of developmental progression: the "era of entry", the "era of advancement", the "era of incorporation" and the "era of commitment". He sees the era of entry as a mobilizing stage where individuals begin to reflect critically about events, activities in their world. The era of advancement involves critical reflection and increased involvement in the learning and creation of political strategies. In the era of incorporation individuals rethink their view of themselves and the role they play in the world. The final phase, the era of commitment is the stage where individuals develop fully realized participatory competency. The actualizing of potential takes place throughout this developmental process described by Kieffer.

Individuals in a Broader Context

The view of the individual within a broader context has been suggested as necessary to empowerment as a process by many authors. Zimmerman (1990), Rappaport (1987) and Fawcett et al (1984) explicitly refer to empowerment as a process going beyond the individual and taking into account the ecological, social, cultural and political contexts. Zimmerman (1990) refers to empowerment as a theory and discusses two perspectives; individually oriented conceptions of empowerment and psychological empowerment. He refers to psychological empowerment as a contextually oriented conception of empowerment that embraces the notion of person-environment fit. It includes collective action, skill development, and cultural awareness; and incorporates motivation to control, locus of control, and self-efficacy. Rappaport (1984, p.3) suggests that empowerment is easier to define in its absence - alienation, powerlessness, helplessness - but hard to define positively because it "takes on a different form in different people and contexts".

Increasing control by groups over consequences that are important to members of the group and to other members of the larger community which goes beyond the individual level is defined as the process of community empowerment by Fawcett et al (1984). This definition suggests that members of a particular group within a community set the agenda, or identify the issues that are important for the rest of the community. Many questions arise from this definition. The first is whether other members of the community are uninvolved for specific reasons, or simply because they do not view particular consequences as important. There may be an overriding assumption by the group with increasing control that what is important to them is important to all. On the other hand, it may take a small group to provide a catalyst to start the process. Once there is some evidence of positive change because of the group's efforts, the larger community may become involved in the process.

The Cornell Empowerment Group (1989, p.2) define empowerment as "an intentional, ongoing process centred in the local community, involving mutual respect, critical reflection, caring, and group participation through which people lacking an equal share of valued resources gain greater access to and control over those resources". They view empowerment as a process that is ongoing, or evolving so that any outcomes in turn lead to a generative spiral to further participation in the process. These outcomes, at a number of different levels, societal, institutional, personal network, family and individual levels become a foundation on which subsequent outcomes are built. This view also takes into account the individual within a broader context.

In summary, the definitions of empowerment as a process include critical reflection, actualizing of potential over time, and a view of the individual in a broader context. Empowerment for the Caragana Project is defined as a long term process of adult learning and development, wherein many competencies that are already present or possible are given an opportunity to develop, and new competencies are learned in the context of living.

Links Between Human Ecological Framework and

Empowerment as a Process

The links between the human ecological framework and empowerment as a process are apparent. Whereas the human ecological framework provides a discussion of interactions of individuals and their environment, empowerment focuses on involvement of individuals in the process of developing their potential through interactions with others and with their environment. Empowerment does not happen in a vacuum. Many authors inferred the link between empowerment and the human ecological framework, but only two (Rappaport, 1987, Cornell Empowerment Group, 1989) explicitly stated the link. Studies on empowerment have focused on a view of empowerment as a process that goes beyond the individual, and takes into account the context in which the individual lives. Both Zimmerman (1990) and Lukes (1974) have proposed that the view of empowerment from the individual level is limiting, and needs to go further to be meaningful as the individual does not live in isolation.

In discussions of empowerment, many authors, (Rappaport 1987, Zimmerman 1990, the Cornell Empowerment Group 1989, Fawcett et al 1984) suggest that research on empowerment needs to cut across disciplines and analysis needs to be completed at all levels of interaction to be meaningful. The study of empowerment across levels suggests links between the human ecological framework and empowerment as a process.

Rappaport (1987) extends the argument for an explicit link between the human ecological framework and empowerment. He proposes empowerment within a human ecological framework as a subject for theory development in order to provide coherence, direction and a focus of attention for further studies. He sees empowerment as a candidate for theoretical development because it captures the essence of a world view and a phenomena of interest. He views empowerment within the human ecological framework as moving away from a person centred approach into a much broader range of contextual understanding, taking the environment into account. This view of empowerment also suggests an interest in role relationships among people, policy, programs and professionals; in change over time; and in the contextual meaning. According to Rappaport, analyzing empowerment as a process implies the need to understand its development in both people and settings over time.

The empowerment process exists at two levels, the individual and the community. Individuals may become empowered through critical reflection and actualizing of potential, which then leads to mutual influence and mutual accommodation within the community. The context in which people live, and how they actualize potential to gain control over the context are the important links to the empowerment process.

Application of Human Ecological Framework Including Empowerment to Caragana Project

Empowerment for the purposes of the Caragana Project, as noted previously, is defined as a long term process of adult learning and development, wherein many competencies that are already present or possible are given an opportunity to develop, and new competencies are learned in the context of living. This definition of empowerment focuses on empowerment as a process, taking into account the potential that exists within individuals and communities, and the contexts in which people live. This view of empowerment allows the research question to be addressed, to ask if assisting community members in identification of issues enables them to become empowered so they continue the process of resolving their issues.

Assumptions for the Caragana Project

The assumptions underlying the Caragana Project were based on empowerment as a process and the three assumptions within the human ecological framework discussed earlier. The three assumptions of human ecology discussed cultural diversity and pluralism as valid and defining qualities of community life and environmental diversity, the importance of resources, and the interconnections that exist among different parts of settings so that movement in one aspect of the community impacts on other aspects of the community. The overriding assumption was that empowerment is a positive value. Rappaport (1984) exemplifies this view by referring to empowerment as a pervasive positive value in our society.

The first assumption for the Caragana Project is that all individuals have competencies and are capable of learning and developing these competencies. This assumption was critical to the Caragana Project as it emphasized a belief in the potential that exists within the individuals in the community, and that this potential can be actualized to enable the communities to resolve their issues. This moved away from reliance on an expert to resolve problems to a self-reliance within the community. This assumption is inherent within definitions of empowerment by Kieffer (1984), Rappaport (1984), Fawcett et al (1984), Weil and Kruzich (1990) and Zimmerman (1990). The Cornell Empowerment Group (1989) explicitly identify a similar assumption; that all individuals have strengths, and that diversity in race, gender, family form, age, physical and mental ability, sexual orientation is positively valued. The differences inherent in the knowledge and skills of individuals involved in the project were seen as resources and the potential for individual growth and learning capitalized on this diversity through individuals interacting with each other. Trickett et al (1985) in a discussion of underlying assumptions in the human ecological framework also referred to cultural diversity as valid and defining qualities of community life. When there is more than one example of competence that is recognized and accessible, the community is expected to have more available resources, adapt more easily to external change, and promote more opportunities for the development of the individuals and the community at large. The definition of empowerment used in the project focuses on these competencies or potential.

The second assumption is that the learning and development of individuals takes place over a life time. Empowerment as a process, the focus of the Caragana Project recognized that the process takes place over time, and the individual or the community is in a continual stage of learning and developing and that outcomes may lead to additional ferrings. The data collection stage of the project was seen as the beginning of the process, and the process of resolving the issues would likely continue over time. The process of interacting, influencing and accommodating with others as well as with the environment is part of the learning and developing that takes place over time. Trickett et al (1985) also discuss a longitudinal approach in their assumptions of the human ecological framework. They believe in the development of a reciprocal relationship which the community builds on and extends beyond the initial data gathering. The commitment to a place over time is seen by Trickett et al as necessary to mobilize the process. Longitudinal research, or the study of people and organizations over time, is also seen by Rappaport (1987) to be desirable, and perhaps necessary. He suggests this learning and development takes place through interactions with a number of environmental systems within the context of daily living.

The third assumption is that individuals cannot be studied in isolation, but within the context of living, from different points of view and different levels of analysis. The interactions that take place between individuals and others, and individuals and their environment played a major role in the Caragana Project. Both Lukes (1974) and Zimmerman (1990) propose that the individual level is too limiting, as not taking into consideration the many factors influencing the individual. Inherent within the Caragana Project, as well as within the human ecological framework, is the importance of the context in which individuals live, and the impossibility of separating the two. The view of empowerment from a human ecological framework moves away from individually oriented concepts, to focus on the relationships between individuals and their environment.
Rappaport's (1987) assumption similarly refers to empowerment as a multilevel construct, referring to the study of and relationships within and among levels of analysis, individuals, groups, organizations, and other settings, communities, and social policies. Mutual influence and mutual accommodation are implied across levels of analysis. The Cornell Group (1989) addresses this assumption as well. They state that human beings develop through interactions with a number of environmental systems, which can be specified. They do not, however, explicitly address the mutual influence process or discuss that the process takes place over time. Zimmerman (1990), Rappaport (1987), and Fawcett et al (1984), also suggest the need for empowerment to be studied across disciplines and levels of analysis to be meaningful. Within the Caragana Project, empowerment was viewed as a multilevel construct, in order to focus on relationships between and among groups, and relationships among individuals, and groups and the immediate community, the institutions, and surrounding settings.

The fourth assumption is that the historical and cultural context in which individuals operate should be taken into account. For the Caragana Project, this assumption was important so that the empowerment process could build on past successes and avoid past regrets. What had happened previously was taken into account so that the context for empowerment was clear. The historical context in which the project operated had an important influence on the expected results. Trickett (1984) in a discussion of assumptions of the human ecological framework, described this as succession or understanding how history has contributed to the current setting, and how history provides a perspective for couching decisions about immediate action within a longer time frame. The history and culture moves beyond the individual level as suggested by Zimmerman (1990) and Lukes (1974). Rappaport (1987) suggests that the "before" - the

beginning of any project is necessary to understand its place in the community, so that any results can be generalizable. Furthermore, Rappaport (1987) also makes the assumption that the cultural context matters. He suggests that individuals as well as settings bring with them a variety of cultural assumptions, and that match or mismatch between people and settings is of consequence. Therefore, assumptions that people bring with them are acknowledged as a starting point.

The fifth assumption is that values, goals, attitudes, beliefs, and intentions be shared among individuals to create a collaborative relationship. The team involved in the Caragana Project worked closely together, to attain some mutual goals as well as some individual goals. It was necessary to share these goals amongst team members to create a collaborative working relationship. The community members became collaborators, and the researchers become participants. Serrano-Garcia's (1984) analysis of empowerment strategies is inherent in the empowerment process used in the Caragana Project. The "expert" role was abandoned so that validity was placed on the participation of all individuals in the project. Rappaport's (1987) view of empowerment theory as self-consciously a world view theory is inherent in this assumption. Embodied in this view are the values, goals, attitudes, beliefs and intentions of individuals who hold this world view. Rappaport suggests these values, goals, attitudes, beliefs and intentions be shared as much as possible.

The sixth assumption is that settings that have opportunities for individuals to participate are more likely to be empowering. Providing opportunities for community participation was critical to the Caragana Project, both on the project team as well as during the data collection phase of the project. Rappaport (1987) assumes that potential for participation in a setting will have an impact on the empowerment of the members. Those who participated in decisions and activities that were meaningful to them were more likely to become empowered. Settings that encourage empowerment, as well as the history and culture of the person will mediate the impact of the intervention, as will the history and culture of the setting according to Rappaport.

Any solutions developed internally by individuals are more likely to be empowering than those developed externally is the seventh assumption for the Caragana Project. Every situation and all individuals in communities are unique. By assisting the community in the initial identification of issues, opportunities were available for community members in the Caragana Project to develop solutions to the issues identified. Rappaport (1987) assumes that the solutions that come from individuals within a community are more likely to focus on the uniqueness of the setting and the individuals. Rappaport goes on to suggest the size of the setting matters. The project setting was small enough to provide meaningful roles for all individuals, yet large enough to obtain resources and, as such, was hypothesized as more likely to create conditions that lead to empowerment.

The eighth assumption is that empowerment tends to build a base of resources that allows individuals, organizations and communities to become increasingly self-reliant. As the purpusse of the Caragana Project was to assist the community in developing the potential to resolve their own issues, it can be assumed that this potential became a resource. Trickett et al (1985), in their discussion of values or underlying assumptions of the human ecological framework, view individuals as a resource with potential for solving their own issues. This assumption aligns with assumptions in definitions of empowerment used by Kieffer (1984), Freire (1970), West and Parent (1992), Weil and Kruzich (1990), Rappaport (1984), Cornell Empowerment Group

(1984), and Batra (1992). The emphasis in the Caragana Project was on a team approach with an acceptance and recognition of each member's competence, with opportunities to learn from each other given the varied backgrounds and experiences of members of the team. In the analysis of empowerment strategies proposed by Serrano-Garcia (1984), as with the empowerment process evident in the Caragana Project, power was shared by members with a continuous dialogue toward common issues that were seen as resolvable. Rappaport's (1987) view of empowerment focuses on empowerment as tending to expand resources which supports the view of empowerment as a process.

The overriding assumption for the Caragana Project, as stated at the beginning of this section, is that empowerment is a positive value. The overriding assumptions along with the other eight assumptions provide the underpinnings for operationalizing the project. The assumptions focused on empowerment as a process within a human ecological framework, the competencies that exist within individuals, and their ability to actualize these competencies. The assumptions extended beyond individuals and took into account the context in which individuals live, and the relationships within and between settings. Settings with opportunities for participation were assumed to be empowering, wherein individuals develop and become a resource.

In conclusion, the conceptual framework for the Caragana Project was based on a human ecological framework. The human ecological framework provides a broad context that takes into account the interactions individuals have with others and with their environment. The view of empowerment as a process fits within the human ecological framework. The definition of empowerment used for the Caragana Project is a long term process of adult learning and development, wherein many competencies which are already present or possible are given an opportunity to develop and new competencies are learned in the context of living. It is assumed that individuals and communities have the potential to resolve issues within their community. Providing a catalyst for actualizing this potential was the objective of the Caragana Project.

- 27 -

III. Method

The primary research method used in the Caragana Project was social action research. Social action research (SAR), integrated with principles of rapid rural appraisal (RRA) in the Caragana Project, provided a flexible, quick and relatively inexpensive way of assisting a community in identifying issues. Social action research is often described as a way of critically learning about events in this world in order to change them (Bawden, 1989). The term social action research is used interchangeably with the terms action research and participatory action research as they are described in the literature.

Techniques used for gathering data for the Caragana Project were focus groups and semi-structured interviews. In addition to these techniques, this study also included meeting minutes, activities initiated and ongoing, and personal communication to collect data.

Social Action Research

Action research is the integration of science and practise using research to solve everyday problems (Lewin 1952; Argyris, Putnam and Mclain-Smith 1985). One of the founders of action research, Lewin, saw it as research in action that contributes both to basic knowledge in social science and social action in everyday life. He described action research as a process or as a spiral of steps. Each of the steps consists of planning, acting, observing and evaluating the result of the action. Action research begins with the assumption by team members that some kind of change is desirable. It continues with identifying issues of mutual concern and then working together on these issues. The spiral of steps makes action research responsive and flexible so that changes can be made throughout the process in response to the previous step. This flexibility is necessary to take into account the complexity of social problems. Given the complexity of social problems, it is often difficult to anticipate everything that needs to be done, so that while one step is occurring it is also being observed and evaluated. This deliberate overlapping of action and reflection by Lewin takes into account the continued need for changes in plans of action as individuals learn from their own experience.

Lewin (1952) saw group decision and commitment to improvement as two ideas critical to action research. Action research focuses on the way groups of people organize the conditions under which they can learn from their own experiences, and make this experience accessible to others.

Contemporary researchers have elaborated on Lewin's (1952) idea of action research. Argyris, Putnam and Mclain-Smith (1985) articulate a number of themes present in action research which reiterate and expound upon Lewin's (1952) discussion. The first theme involves using research on real problems in social systems, and focusing on a particular problem to provide assistance to the client system. They, like Lewin (1952) see iterative cycles of identifying a problem, planning, acting and evaluating. Another theme, reeducation, refers to changing patterns of thinking and acting that are already well established in individuals or groups. The effectiveness of this reeducation depends on participation by individuals in diagnosis and fact finding along with free choice to engage in new kinds of action. The last theme Argyris et al address is that action research is intended to contribute simultaneously to basic knowledge in social science and to social action in everyday life. Both Lewin (1952) and Argyris et al (1985) view action research as integrating research with everyday problems or research in action.

The term participatory action research has been used interchangeably to describe social action research methods. Participatory action research emphasizes collaboration with the people who are seeking change (McTaggart, 1991). As described by Lewin (1952), Argyris et al (1985), Wright (1992), the process begins with a problem people want to solve; it is they who define the subject of study. The result, according to Wright, should be collective action for social change, so that people use their new information and understanding to gain increased control over their lives.

The collaborative nature of social action research, and the involvement of team members in each step was an important aspect of the Caragana Project. Tandon (1988) identified three criteria for true participation in research: having a role in setting the agenda for the research, participation in the data collection and analysis, and control over the use of outcomes and the whole process. Participatory action research is concerned simultaneously with changing both individuals and the culture of the groups, institutions, and societies to which they belong (McTaggart, 1991). The change is not imposed. Individuals work together to change themselves both individually and as a group. Their interest in change is motivated by a common problem.

Contemporary researchers have added a condensed time frame to social action research through a method called rapid rural appraisal (RRA). The iterative nature of social action research in an RRA project provides individual flexibility so that changes can be made quickly based on the ongoing needs of the group and experiences gained throughout the research. RRA is usually used to avoid long and costly research as well as to encourage participation of local people. RRA is very rapid. It usually lasts between four days and three weeks (Beebe 1985). The intent of combining social action research with rapid rural appraisal is to help researchers and community members learn more effectively, modify models, understand rural people, themselves and the larger systems in which individuals function, in a more profound and human way (Jamieson 1985). The concentrated focus for a short time period highlights the goals of social action research and enhances the flexibility in the process, so that changes can be made quickly. As the project was ongoing, the use of a rapid rural appraisal approach was seen as the first step in the information gathering providing an opportunity to collect a large amount of information in a short time period.

Many different techniques are used to collect data in social action research and rapid rural appraisal. Focus groups, semi-structured interviews, or a series of interviews all include the involvement of participants in the process and emphasize the collaborative nature of social action research. Serrano-Garcia (1984), in a community development experience in Puerto Rico with empowerment as a goal, interviewed key members of the community. Kieffer (1984), in a study of emerging citizen leaders in grass roots organizations used a series of interviews with an opportunity for participants to comment on transcripts of each interview. Wright (1992), in a case study of a village with a failed water supply and the role of rural community development in achieving social change, conducted interviews with individual local residents and meetings with local authorities. The exchange of information resulted in the development of a plan of action that was refined with residents in subsequent interviews.

In keeping with empowerment as a process, the techniques chosen for the gathering of information for the Caragana Project focused on involving members of the community through focus groups and semi-structured individual interviews. The techniques used emphasized the collaborative nature of the project. Focus groups and semi-structured individual interviews provided an opportunity to talk to many individuals in the community and for individuals to identify their issues to members of the project team. The focus groups represented a cross-section of the community as a whole, and provided a glimpse into the relationships between individuals and their community. Semi-structured interviews complemented the focus groups and provided a more detailed understanding of the issues, as individuals elaborated on the issues in more detail.

Social action research was chosen as the method for the Caragana Project as it is congruent with empowerment as a process within the human ecological framework. The focus on the way groups of people identify issues of mutual concern and work together to resolve them, takes into account the context in which people live, and the way they actualize competencies to gain control over the context.

Wright (1992) suggests the result of social action research is collective action for social change, so that people use new understanding and information to gain control over their lives. This increased control infers that competencies already exist, and can be actualized through social action research. The collaborative nature of participatory action research identified by Serrano Garcia (1984) is a strategy for empowerment. She describes a mutual relationship between change agent and participant which creates genuine dialogue between those involved in the process. The commitment to improvement and group decision making, key to social action

research have also been identified as key strategies for the empowerment process (Serrano-Garcia 1984).

Many principles from social action research (Lewin 1952, Argyris et al 1985) and rapid rural appraisal (Beebe 1985, Longhurst 1987) are used in the Caragana Project. These include involving local people to increase participation in the process, learning from local community members, limiting the amount of information collected, exploring the range of circumstances, investigating an issue in different ways, and providing an informal approach which is iterative.

Empowerment defined for the Caragana Project, appears to be inherent in social action research. Social action research is conducted in a number of steps, with an emphasis on the need to be flexible and responsive, given that one can never anticipate nor predict each step. Empowerment as a process does not have a prescribed set of steps, but can also be viewed as a spiral. It is not possible to anticipate nor predict the actualizing of competencies within the process, and much of the process is reflexive or built on the learnings people experience as in social action research.

The very nature of the social action research begins with an identification of the need for change which implies critical reflection. Critical reflection, as discussed earlier, is identified explicitly (Freire, 1970; Kieffer, 1984; Zimmerman, 1990; Lukes, 1974) as a part of the empowerment process. Critical reflection is necessary so that the process can begin.

In the Caragana Project, community members were an integral part of the project team. Emphasis was placed on providing opportunities for team members to learn from each other, and build on the skills and abilities of each other. Due to time and financial restraints, the amount of information to be collected in the Caragana Project was limited to what could be accomplished in an eight day time frame. The use of a number of focus groups and some semi-structured interviews provided a cross-section of perspectives within the community, including social, educational, and political perspectives. Changes in the Caragana Project were made in response to the expressed needs of individual team members. The team approach, building on the diversity of backgrounds and experiences, and doing most of the work in the field, are key principles of RRA used in the Caragana Project (Beebe, 1985).

Background to the Caragana Project

History of the Project

The Caragana Project began as a collaboration between researchers in Australia and a researcher in Canada. Two years of planning, negotiation, conference calls, correspondence and electronic mail resulted in three Australian researchers from the University of Western Sydney, Hawkesbury, travelling to Alberta to collaborate on the Caragana project. Professors Stephen Blunden, Dennis Gamble, and Lesley White initially contacted Dr. Norah Keating, University of Alberta, in December 1990 while she was on sabbatical in Australia and New Zealand. Their interest focused on amalgamating their research methods with Dr. Keating's qualitative research methods, to learn from and work with each other. Dr. Keating agreed to explore project and funding possibilities upon her return to Canada.

Based on their previous experiences, the Australian team had a number of suggestions for the project (S. Blunden, D. Gamble, personal communication, November 13, 1991). It was suggested the project involve seven stages; preparation, planning and training of the team, a research period, documentation, feedback to respondents and debate on the issues and avenues of reaction. A three week time frame was proposed, with some follow up recommended after the three weeks. Each day of data collection was to be followed by a day of analysis. The membership of the team was seen as critical with an emphasis on community participation. Criteria for team membership focused on three areas: a high level of commitment, access to resources to see the project to completion, and ability to take action.

A guide to what would be involved in the project (S. Blunden, D. Gamble, personal communication, November 13, 1991) was based on the methodology used by the Australian team in previous research projects. The Australians had successfully used rapid rural appraisal in previous projects, and the rapid time frame was suggested due to time and financial constraints, as well as to provide a concentrated focus on collaboration and flexibility in the data collection stage.

A Community Partner

A contact by Dr. Keating with extension staff of Alberta Agriculture resulted in a keen interest in the project. Their participation in the project provided a knowledge of local conditions as well as an entry to rural communities in Barrhead and district. A meeting in February of 1992 with representatives from Alberta Agriculture resulted in the identification of three communities with potential for involvement in the project. All three communities are in northern Alberta. A concern about social and economic resources was a major issue for all three communities.

The needs of each of the communities in social development and mental health, community education, and referral services were discussed. The possibility of enhancing

intercommunity relations, and potential barriers to developing a spirit of goodwill among community interests were also discussed.

One community was identified initially as a most likely candidate for the project. However, because that community had already identified a number of their issues and were on the way to resolving them, it was agreed that an important part of the process had already taken place. The community had organized to take action and had provided their own catalyst.

The second community identified as a possibility had some issues with Barrhead, the nearest urban community. The building of a large multi-use facility in Barrhead had the potential to impact on the use and support of halls in the rural community. Rural families saw this as an issue, although urban people appeared to be unconcerned. This community was considered a potential candidate for the project at this point by Alberta Agriculture representatives. Contact with the community residents had not been made at this time.

The third community, with a population of 214, had not met or organized as a community to identify their issues. However representatives from Alberta Agriculture saw the community as a potential candidate due to issues they had observed in the community. The major issues identified by representatives from Alberta Agriculture were the disbanding of the local Agricultural Society and the movement from village to hamlet status. Lack of agreement between the recreation board and the Agricultural Society regarding the use of the arena seemed to have resulted in a lack of a sense of community. Concerns had also been expressed that high school students were bussed to schools outside the community and the community school could not survive with declining enrollment.

A meeting was held in March 1992 with members in the third community to discuss the needs of the community and the potential for involvement in a project. The meeting between Alberta Agriculture representatives and eight community members, (including one member from the Agricultural Society and a member of the county council) resulted in the identification of several issues by the community members.

The issues identified went beyond the individual framework and took into account the context in which the individuals live. Issues related to schools and government, the community, the politics of the community, the relationships between members of the community and relationships between community groups.

Children not attending local schools due to lack of education options, such as French language training, was identified as an issue. A concern was expressed that outlying communities were deteriorating as the town of Barrhead grew. Community members stated that the number of levels of government sometimes made it difficult to operate facilities and services. For example, the school system was run by the county, but is geographically within the improvement district (I.D.). A change in status of the community was seen as an issue, with the community recently having moved from village back to hamlet status. Members of the community disagreed as to whether this was positive or negative.

Community members at the meeting felt it was difficult to have a sense of community. The community consists of several smaller communities, each of which has a facility, such as a community hall. The largest of these is the identified community with a population of 214. Community members felt that the sense of community was fractured, and it was difficult to keep facilities operational with such a low population and so many groups. The community is a distance from employment since it is a thirty minute drive to Barrhead or a ninety minute drive to Whitecourt. This distance contributes to the lack of a sense of community, as many people are employed outside the community.

Volunteers burn out quickly in the area. There are 27 community groups in the area, and only 1,100 people, so that many of the same people volunteer in many organizations.

There is ongoing tension between the two major community groups because the Agricultural Society owns the hall/arena, but the Recreation Board administers it. The Agricultural Society used to operate the facility, but the Recreation Board felt they did not do enough. Community members felt there was no sense of ownership of the community building. It was constructed with money from various grants which included funding for janitorial services. However, the building is getting run down, and no one seems to care.

A number of positive features of the community were also identified including the people, the history of the community and the tourism potential. Tourism potential for the area is positive, with a great interest in ecotourism. The sand hills were identified as needing to be preserved as a tourist attraction. There is a keen interest in environmental issues and pride in the history of the area. It is one of the oldest forts in the province, and is the geographic centre of the province. Another positive feature identified was the people in the area who see themselves as being both diverse and creative. Many highly educated people, including agriculturalists and artisans reside in the area.

The community members at the meeting expressed excitement about being involved in the project and the possibility for change. They stated that if a result of such a project would be that people started talking with each other they would be pleased. As a result of the issues identified, and the keen interest and support of community members, a mutual decision was made to conduct the project in this community. Had the community members not been interested in the project, the process would have halted at this point. In keeping with social action research and empowerment as a process, it was critical that the community identify a need for change so that the decision to proceed was mutual. The collaboration with community members at this first step could be viewed as the beginning of the empowerment process, which involved critical reflection, or seeing the need for change. The residents of the other potential communities for the project were not contacted as their potential for the project had only been discussed between Alberta Agriculture and University of Alberta representatives. The communities had not been involved in of the preliminary discussions.

Discussion of funding possibilities and talks with local politicians resulted in an application to the Agricultural Initiatives Committee. The Community Agricultural Society, a non-profit group, sponsored the application. Alberta Agriculture coordinated the funding proposal. The application for funding through the Agriculture Initiatives fund was approved, and provided monies for food and lodging for the team as well as for the presentation to the community which involved a brunch.

Setting the Stage

The first gathering of the Canadian members of the research team took place in May 1992, in the community. Four members of the community, three from Alberta Agriculture, and four from the University of Alberta attended. The purpose of the day was to build a team through participation in the project design, introduce the team to the researching approach and

techniques, and to work out specific details of the data collection phase of the project in July. It was agreed that because of the keen interest in the project, the project team would include 12-13 members.

Emphasis at this meeting was placed on the importance of all team members, and the opportunity to learn from and with each other. This emphasis on collaboration and involvement of the community members in each step of the process is key to social action research. The emphasis on equal participation by all team members is one of the strategies identified by Serrano-Garcia (1984) in the empowerment process, and one of the underlying assumptions for the Caragana Project.

Planning responsibilities were discussed with team members, with Alberta Agriculture staff agreeing to take responsibility for most of the logistics and equipment. The community members of the team, along with other community members, agreed to set up and organize the interviews and focus groups. Community members identified sixteen possible groups of people for focus groups. Newspaper articles and advertising of the Caragana Project were to be joint efforts of community members and Alberta Agriculture. A coordinator from Alberta Agriculture, was also identified to organize the participation of the respondents, venues, accommodations, vehicles and other details in cooperation with the community members. Out of town team members were to be lodged together at a Motor Inn to maximumize opportunities for interaction.

A plan for the research period of the project was presented to the Canadian members of the team by the representatives from Alberta Agriculture. The project was scheduled for an 8 day time period, July 9-18, 1992, in keeping with the principles of rapid rural appraisal. A proposed schedule for the project (Appendix A) was presented.

The Caragana Project Unfolds

Team Membership

The final project team included twelve members from four distinct groups. The diversity of the groups was seen as valuable based on the first assumption for the Caragana Project, that all individuals have competencies and are capable of learning and developing these competencies. From the community there were two members who had been involved in the project from the initial stages and one newcomer to the project. Two other community members who had also been involved initially were unable to make the commitment of time due to other constraints. The members from Alberta Agriculture included a district home economist and family resource specialist from Barrhead, and a district home economist from another county. The University of Alberta members included two graduate students and an undergraduate student in Family Studies.

Dr. Norah Keating, who had been the initiator of the project in Canada was to attend for the 1½ days of orientation for team members, and for days seven and eight, but would not participate in any of the information-gathering. Community members had expressed some concerns after the May meeting regarding the number of people from the University involved in the project. Because the fifth assumption focused on the collaborative relationship between researcher and community, it was necessary to look at ways to reduce the number of people from the University of Alberta. As Dr. Keating also had time constraints, she chose to step back from the actual process, but remain involved in the orientation and the final presentation to the community. The team members from the University of Western Sydney, Hawkesbury, included Professors Stephen Blunden, Dennis Gamble, and Lesley White from the Faculty of Agriculture and Rural Development.

Although all members of the team were committed to the project, a number of underlying agendas were present. These included community members wanting to resolve issues, graduate students gathering data for theses, government members piloting a project they hoped would identify a process for future projects, and an opportunity for the Australians to conduct research in another country.

The project team was larger than the 8-10 member team recommended by the Australian team due to the keen interest in the project by the community, Alberta Agriculture representatives and University of Alberta students. The team represented a diversity of backgrounds and experiences. Rapid rural appraisal emphasizes having a team from a range of different disciplines so that a broad range of conceptual bases can be brought to the interviews and data (Beebe, 1985).

Data Collection

Day One

The Team in the Community.

The data collection phase began with a 1¹/₂ day orientation for the project team. The whole team met for the first time on Thursday, July 9, 1992, in the Motor Inn in the

community. The Motor Inn became the project base for the next week. Team members from out of town were also accommodated at the Motor Inn.

The purpose of the orientation was to focus on team building, orient team members to the process, and develop a flow chart of questions to be used as guidelines for the interviews. The intent was also to provide opportunities for participation for all team members in the planning of the process. The pairing of team members, refinement of the schedule, and selection of interviews for each pair was also to take place during this time. The flow chart included such things as points to remember during the interviews, ground rules, general and specific questions to ask each group and individual. A demonstration focus group was also planned for the orientation. Ideas for a presentation of responses to the community, and a wrap up to the week were also on the agenda. One of the assumptions for the Caragana Project was that settings with opportunities for participation are more likely to provide opportunities for empowerment, so that involving community members as part of the project team as well as the response was seen as essential.

Day one began with a brief history of the project, introductions by individual team members, and reasons for individual's participation in the project. The assumptions for the project were not articulated to the team as such, but were referred to throughout the process. Concerns were expressed by one team member that the telephone script (Appendix B) used to recruit volunteers for the focus groups was misleading. The script did not specify that there were other agendas for the project, and the research nature of the project was unknown to the community. "It cannot be another useless report two years down the road" was another comment voiced by a team member. The concerns expressed were addressed as valid, in keeping with the assumption that all participation is valid, and the assumption that sharing of values, goals, attitudes, beliefs and intentions are inherent in a view of empowerment and necessary to create the collaborative nature necessary for the project. The Australian team members outlined some of their previous projects, the emphasis on working with people in the community and the aim of the project. It was emphasized that the objective of the project was to help the community understand issues and develop a plan of action so that the project was a catalyst for resolving issues within the community.

It was reiterated that the project would help to build richer pictures of the community, and that once the first draft of the interviews were circulated, participants would be asked for comments on the draft report. The opportunity for feedback by participants is part of the reflexive nature of social action research, so that the spiral of steps is based on experiences gained through the process. Although some members appeared uncomfortable with some of the expressed concerns, the focus on the mutual benefits of the projects to both the community and team members seemed to allay the concerns. This focus on the mutual accommodation and mutual influence that the project would involve is explicit within the interactions previously identified in the human ecological framework.

Techniques for Gathering Information.

As social action research focuses on involvement of members in the process, talking with the community members was identified as an opportunity to collaborate with them. Focus groups and semi-structured interviews were identified as ways of obtaining information from community participants. Providing opportunities for participation by community members was seen as more likely to provide opportunities for empowerment, the sixth assumption for the project.

In using RRA, techniques are chosen according to appropriateness to the research, the amount of time available for reaching decisions, what needs to be known and with what degree of accuracy, the financial resources available, and what is the end use of the information (Longhurst, 1987). Focus groups and semi-structured interviews were used in the Caragana Project as they represent two complementary ways to build, diverge, gather data and build a rich picture (Gamble, 1989). Participation by the community in focus groups and semi-structured interviews is used to help inform the next step as well as to gather data. Focus groups and semi-structured interviews focus on what people do and what they think.

The semi-structured interview gathers data from an individual, on a one to one basis. Data gathered through a semi-structured interview have also been used to help interviewees articulate their own situation and take action. Semi-structured interviews were used in the Caragana Project as a way of obtaining information from the community members in a more private setting on the issues in the community.

Topics in a semi-structured interview usually include broad questions which are replicated in each interview. The diversity of backgrounds, values, experiences and educational training of the individuals being interviewed allows the building of a rich picture from their different experiences. Each interview is different, dependent on the individual's background and views of the world (Bawden, 1989).

The focus group gathers data from small groups of people, and has most often been used to gather information on marketing a product (Morgan, 1988). The focus group is a qualitative approach to gathering data through interviews with small groups of participants about a specific issue, problem, experience or phenomenon (Gamble, 1989). The key to the focus group interview is the discussion which occurs amongst participants. The observer must look beyond what they say in an attempt to understand their response.

The facilitator plays a different role in focus groups and semi-structured interviews. In focus groups the facilitator's role is neutral, focusing on the interplay between participants rather than having a conversation, as in the semi-structured interview. Consensus among participants in focus groups is not important, rather the focus is on the array of responses, and what is behind them. Both techniques focus on a few key questions that are flexible and dependent on the flow of the interview. In a complementary way, focus groups and semi-structured interviews help to build a picture from the community itself (Gamble, 1989).

Refining the Schedule and Negotiating Roles.

A review and some revisions to the scheduling of the focus groups and semi-structured interviews followed the discussion of focus groups and semi-structured interviews. An immense amount of preplanning had taken place in the community before all members of the team arrived. Advertising in the local newspaper, and postings in prominent places alerted members of the community to the project. One community member had initiated a fan-out telephone recruitment to members of various groups within the community. The groups had previously been identified by community members and representatives from Alberta Agriculture at one of the earlier meetings. The sixteen groups represented a cross-section of the community and included: seniors, school administrators and teachers, young people, parents,

business/entrepreneurs, established farmers, young farmers, holistic resource management group members, non-agricultural/acreage owners, forestry and community group members, church groups, new arrivals, recreation group members, local government, and people providing local services. The diversity of groups took into account relationships within and between individuals, groups, organizations, and other settings and communities. The emphasis at looking beyond the individual, and taking into account the context in which people live was evident in the crosssection of the members of the focus groups that included people from a number of different interest groups as well as local government and educational institutions.

The telephone committee had been asked to complete initial contact with community members by June 26, and to confirm participation one week prior to the project. A minimum of 6-8 people for each focus group was recommended to ensure an effective discussion. A date, time and place had been scheduled for each of the focus groups and the semi-structured interviews. Interview locations included many of the local sites within the community including the seniors drop-in centre, the school library, the Fort Motor Inn conference room, the Improvement District Office, and recreation hall, as well as private homes.

Further refining of the groups took place with much discussion and negotiation among members of the team. The community group and recreation group were merged due to the small number of participants in each, and possible similarity of interests. The church group was deleted from the list as the recruiters were unable to locate any participants. The new arrivals group was also low in members. However, a team member offered to make some additional phone calls to enlist people. Although representatives from forestry were initially identified as a possible focus group, only one person was available, so a semi-structured interview was scheduled. The final schedule included 12 focus groups and 6 semi-structured interviews. One of the semi-structured interviews was cancelled as the participant could not be available at the scheduled time, and it was impossible to reschedule due to time constraints.

The schedule for the project for the week was revised (Appendix C) with all interviews scheduled for a three day time period and time blocked off after each interview for each interview team to prepare a summary of the interview, so that information gained could be used to influence the next step in the process and changes could be made as needed. Time for the team to meet as a group was scheduled for day six to pull out the themes and develop a presentation for the community.

Guidelines for the focus groups were discussed with the Ausivalian team members taking the lead. Roles of team members in the interviews were emphasized, with a facilitator and recorder required for each focus group or semi-structured interview. The Australian team suggested that community members not act as facilitators, as participants need to feel safe and may not feel free to comment with members of their own community. Although this suggestion could have been viewed as disempowering, community members did not appear to take issue with this suggestion and indeed may have felt some relief. Emphasis on the skills and roles of different members provided opportunities for them to participate in the equally important observing and recording parts of the interviews. The number of interviews each day, the taping of interviews, the questions, and the seating arrangements for the interviews was also discussed (Appendix D).

The scheduling or pairing of the team members for the interviews took place by initially asking who was interested in being a facilitator. The opportunity for participation as a facilitator

could be seen as part of the empowerment process, as there was an assumption that all project team members had the competencies to facilitate, and community members were only excluded to ensure maximum opportunities for participation by other community members. Other community members may have felt more comfortable responding to questions from a stranger rather than a neighbour or a friend. The first wave who volunteered, e_{AC} uding the three community members, included one representative from Alberta Ag: iculture and the three Australians. Another member from Alberta Agriculture screened herself out as facilitator due to her role as coordinator of the project, and the need to be free of other responsibilities. As it became obvious the interviews could not be completed without more facilitators, the two graduate students and the remaining Alberta Agriculture member agreed to be facilitators. The apparent reluctance may have been due to unfamiliarity with the group or the process.

The facilitators were asked to identify groups they would like to interview, again allowing individuals to choose, and assuming the competencies exist. After going around the table and scheduling all the groups with facilitators, recorders were requested for each group. One group did not have a facilitator. The coordinator agreed to facilitate a focus group. Team members not acting as facilitators or recorders were then scheduled as observers in the groups chosen by them. The scheduling was recorded on flip chart paper at the front of the room. The process was somewhat laborious as the scheduling had to take into account three team members for each group who had to be free in the time slot following the interview to do the analysis or interpretation of the interview.

This schedule was further revised the following morning when one of the community team members reported an expressed disappointment by a community member that one of the Australians would not be present at the interview in her home. Recognition of the significance of the Australian's involvement, and responsiveness to the news of the community, critical in social action research resulted in revising the schedule so that an Australian was present at each of the interviews in one of the roles as facilitator, recorder or observer. The final schedule of focus groups and semi-structured interviews is in Appendix E.

Although there had previously been mention of the need for high energy level for facilitators, there did not appear to be other criteria applied, other than who was comfortable facilitating. This may have been a way to self-select or self-screen, or enable individuals to actualize their potential in an empowering process. It is not clear if the reluctance to volunteer was due to lack of skills or comfort level. However, the process could be seen as empowering as there appeared to be an assumption that all were capable of acting as a facilitator and that opportunities for participation were available for all team members.

The finalization of the schedule marked the end of the first day together as a team. Members seemed tired, no doubt due to the high energy level expended as the project plan evolved, members got to know each other and anxieties were reduced. As the team, with the exception of the community members, was staying at the Fort Motor Inn, after a break, the group met for supper in the dining room. This unstructured time was spent getting to know each other, with much discussion about differences between Australia and Canada.

Throughout the process emphasis was placed on the collaboration of all members of the team, and the interdependence and interaction necessary to put the project together, key to the human ecological framework. Negotiation throughout the refinement of the schedule involved team members in various ways, from recording to scheduling the actual interviews. Importance

was placed on the learning members would gain from each other, and that each member's view was valid and legitimate. Attempts were made to foster active collaboration and the promotion of participants self-interests (Keiffer 1984), as well as to abandon the expert role, so that decisions and actions were carried out with participants (Serrano-Garcia, 1985).

Day Two

Working together as a Team.

On the second day, members greeted each other warmly and showed interest in each other as they met in the conference room. After revisions to the schedule to ensure an Australian was present at each session, there was a discussion regarding the analysis of the focus group interviews. Concerns were expressed that the team could not truly analyze the responses as it is difficult to know for sure the intent behind respondents' comments. One of the Australian team clarified that the analysis was really more of an interpretation, translation, or summary of participants' comments by pulling out themes.

As some team members were not familiar with focus groups, a demonstration focus group was suggested as the next step. The demonstration focus group was intended to establish an awareness for all team members of the roles in the focus group, the types of questions that are asked, and the discussion that ensues. The demonstration also emphasized the importance of all team members' participation as valid and legitimate with a move away from the expert role, and toward collaboration.

For this demonstration one of the Australian members acted as facilitator, and one as recorder. The four community members, and one representative from Alberta Agriculture

participated in the focus group and the remaining members of the team were observers. The recording was done on a flip chart for observation purposes. The questions started out very broad, and then became narrower.

To provide a framework for analysis of the responses, the acronym SWOT was used, focusing on the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats to the community, as a guideline. The team broke into 4 groups and each group listed all of the responses on flip chart paper under one of the SWOT categories. The sheets were posted and the team members asked to review and add anything that was missing. Some team members expressed frustration concerning the clarity of the process. One team member suggested the need for a focus group road map to ensure all team members were comfortable with focus groups. It was agreed that the development of the topics or questions would help to provide the road map.

A brainstorming session of ways to open a focus group was the beginning of the road map. Ideas were recorded on a flip chart. The brainstorming led to development of the questions and topics used for the interviews. The questions revolved around issues previously identified by community members. The questions were typed and copied by the coordinator for each team member for day three. The questions developed went through some refinement, and focused on the past, present and future in the community. Emphasis was placed on the questions being used as a guideline, the need for flexibility, and using the facilitator's words. The list of questions is contained in Appendix F.

The process for the development of the questions as well as the questions themselves were based on a number of the underlying assumptions for the project. The assumption that all individuals have competencies, and that there is value in the potential that exists within individuals and communities was inherent. The team approach to development of the questions assumed the competencies existed at the individual level and the questions themselves assumed a value for the potential that exists within the community. The questions focused on an approach across time, e.g., Tell me what has been happening in your community over the past 5-10 years. Tell me what is it like to be a ______ in this community. If you look 5-10 years down the road, what do you see in regard to these concerns? This approach encompassed two assumptions for the project: that learning and development of individuals is a life long process and that the historical and cultural context in which a person operates are important. The focus on collaboration, and equal participation, as well as opportunities for participation for all members of the team were underlying assumptions for the process of developing the questions. These assumptions were not articulated, but were seen as inherent to the process. The focus on collaboration, and involvement of all team members is also a key element in social action research, so that the group can work together toward a mutual goal.

Once the questions were agreed to, emphasis was placed on setting the scene for the interview: the opening, establishing a comfortable environment, and requesting permission to tape. A reminder was given to all team members that, at the end of the interview, participants were to be invited to attend the brunch on day eight for a summary of the responses. Participants able to attend the brunch were to be given tickets.

Day two ended with a review of the equipment to ensure everyone was familiar with operating the tape recorders. An agreement was reached to reconvene in the conference room at 8:30 a.m. on day three to discuss any last minute concerns, gather equipment and review interview questions.

The weekend provided a break for team members and time to prepare for the intensity and excitement of the week ahead.

Days Three, Four and Five

The Caragana Project in Motion.

Early morning on day three the team gathered in the conference room at the Fort Motor Inn. One last check-in with each other, review, questions and check of equipment took place before members went out to their first interview. Anxiety was expressed by some team members not familiar with the interview process. This appeared to be balanced by their excitement that the Caragana Project was actually in motion.

A total of eleven focus groups, and five semi-structured interviews were held between day three and day five. The number of participants in each focus group ranged from 2-10. One of the scheduled focus groups, the newcomers, was changed to a semi-structured interview. Despite one team member's additional efforts to recruit participants, only one newcomer showed up. Because of the assumptions that settings with opportunities are more likely to be empowering, and the validity placed on participation of each individual, the value placed on the one newcomer's participation was evident with the change from a focus group to a semistructured interview.

In the time block immediately following each focus group or semi-structured interview, each interview team met to construct a summary of the interview. The summary included a description of the participants, a summary of the comments of participants, and common themes emerging from the participants' comments. As each participant's comments were considered valid, and in keeping with the intent of focus groups, individual comments were documented. The preparation of the summaries involved collaboration between members of each interview team, with a discussing and sharing of the format and word processing duties.

Opportunities for discussing the process were shared by team members on an informal basis at meal times, walks and throughout the process. Team members met in the conference room most mornings before the interviews began. The evening of day five, was a break from the intensity of the project, except for those members preparing a summary of Wednesday afternoon's interview. Sight seeing and walks were shared by some members of the team during the break.

<u>Day Six</u>

Themes.

The morning of day six, the project team met to discuss experiences and pull out key themes from the week's interviews. The intent, as with the questions for the focus groups and semi-structured interviews, was to focus on past, present and future. Taking into account the historical and cultural context in which a person operates was one of the underlying assumptions of the project, which was emphasized in the questions that were asked, and the responses from community members. Comments from respondents highlighted pride in their history, and concerns about the present which would affect their future. The team brainstormed as to the most appropriate way to capture the comments from the community. The team divided into four groups to develop information boards on flip chart paper. Each group took one of the themes; what was it like in the past, what is it like now, what do you see for the future if there is no change, and what do you want to see for the future. This process of collaboration took most of the morning, with the team members getting back together in the conference room just before lunch, and posting the information boards. Similarities of comments from different focus groups were apparent. For example, both the seniors and the young people commented on the community being "a good place to grow old".

Thursday afternoon was spent further refining the information. Flip charts were posted on one wall with the titles; what individuals think will likely happen to the community, what they would like to have happen; and what they think it would take to make it happen. Team members then slotted comments from the information boards onto each of the flip charts. An additional flip chart was added, with "Bright Ideas" generated by the project team. The interactions between team members as the process unfolded reflected the mutual accommodation and influence inherent in the human ecological framework. The intensity of the day and energy expended by the team left everyone weary at the end of the day. Some members chose to do some sightseeing together, others took a break from the group.

Day Seven

Developing the Presentation.

The major concern for the project team on day seven was how to present the information to the participants and the community at a brunch scheduled for the next morning, day eight. Much discussion was held regarding the merits of written reports versus flip charts versus pictures. Underlying the discussion was a commitment by the project team to give back to the community a summary of the responses, capturing responses from the semi-structured interviews as well as focus groups. Providing the community with the responses was seen as necessary to provide the catalyst for them to continue the process. This commitment to the community was also seen as important by Serrano-Garcia (1984) as she suggested research should be directed by a commitment to the participants.

The team divided into four groups, with the task of presenting to the community the past, present, and future. The group looking at the past was to focus on what it was like, the present focusing on what it is like now. The future was divided into two groups, with one group looking at what will happen in the next 10 years if there is no change, and another group looking at what the community would like to see happen in the future.

The creativity of the team members, as well as the mutual accommodation and mutual influence, rose to the fore as different ways of presenting the information were discussed. Upon listing comments, one group decided to develop a pictorial presentation of the future with sketches by team members. The idea caught on with all groups developing a pictorial representation of the findings for the community. The pictorial presentation of the past focused on what it was like then, with a listing of prides and regrets. The present focused on what shapes the community, and a listing of individual comments from the participants in the focus groups. The future presented two pictures and descriptors; what will happen in the next 10 years if there is no change, and their dream of what they would like to happen.

Work on the presentation continued into the late evening, with a break for a wiener roast and sing song. Some team members were reluctant to break until the task was completed, but with some convincing attended the group event. The break enabled team members to relax and play together before getting back to the conference room and completing the presentation. The completion of the presentation resulted in a use of the diverse talents of all members of the team, from the creative ideas and artistic talents to the organization of the presentation. The value placed on the potential of all individuals, and the belief that all individuals have competencies and are capable of learning and developing these competencies was an assumption that allowed team members to choose their particular role in developing the presentation. The ownership of the project by all team members was evident. As various groups finished their presentations, team members assisted other groups.

Day Eight

Presentation to the Community.

The initial feedback to the community took place at a brunch on the morning of day eight at the curling rink in the community. All participants in focus groups or semi-structured interviews were given two free tickets to attend the brunch. Additional tickets were sold for a small fee to community members.

The pictures and descriptors of the past, present and future were taped to the wall in the curling rink for viewing by the community. An additional page titled "What do you think?", along with a pen was beside each section to provide an additional opportunity for members of the community to respond. A feedback box provided an opportunity for a more confidential response.

The intent of the morning was to have brunch, a short presentation by team members and then a viewing of the presentation by the community. However, members of the community were immediately drawn to the presentation and spent time looking, discussing and commenting.
In response to the community's reaction, brunch was held back for a short time to provide an opportunity for community members to view the presentation. Their participation in the process at this point was seen as valuable and valid, and provided an opportunity to generate some excitement about the project. Toward the end of the brunch, a short presentation was made to the community, but it was difficult for much of the crowd to hear due to the cavernous ceilings and size of the curling rink. Members of the community were also given an opportunity to ask questions, and talk to members of the team during the presentation and throughout the brunch. The interest expressed by some community members made it difficult, at times, for team members to eat brunch.

Many positive comments were heard, with the most positive being the request by the community that the presentation be left with the community for ongoing display. A commitment was made to the community to provide a summary report of the project for their review and feedback in the fall.

Opportunities for Participation

A progress report on the Caragana Project was published in September 1992 in the monthly newspaper of the community (Appendix G). A draft report on the Caragana Project by a team member from Alberta Agriculture was circulated to the community members in October 1992 (Appendix H). This team member agreed to draft the report as community members were not comfortable with the task. Ideally the report would have been prepared by a community member with an ongoing commitment to and ownership of the project, as the preparation of the report could have been viewed as the building of a base of resources within the community with a move toward self-reliance. The building of a base of resources, and a move toward self-reliance was one of the underlying assumptions for the project. Alberta Agriculture, in their ongoing relationship with the community, and as part of their ongoing commitment and ownership of the project were the next most appropriate candidates for the drafting of the report.

The report contained a synopsis of the Caragana Project and asked community members to respond on a feedback page. Six responses to the initial draft were received. The request for feedback was based on assumptions of providing opportunities for participation and the need to be reflective in social action research. Revisions and feedback were incorporated and a final report was distributed in November 1992 (Appendix I).

The low number of responses received to the initial report were a concern. However, it is not clear whether this was due to a general acceptance of the report or a lack of interest. Community members were, however, given a number of opportunities to respond; at the brunch (in the suggestion box or on the flip chart), after the Progress Report in the Fort Express in September 1992 and after the initial draft of the report in October 1992.

- 60 -

IV. Results and Discussion

The data that were collected for the purposes of this thesis included sources of information that related to the process of the project such as: data collection techniques, meeting minutes, activities initiated and ongoing, and personal communication. These were analyzed by reviewing the question for the research and the purpose of the project as well as the assumptions. Results and discussion of the analysis are presented in this chapter. The method used for the project, social action research, is also discussed in relation to the project. The themes present in the summaries of the focus groups and semi-structured interviews are not included as they do not directly contribute to a discussion of the empowerment process as it was operationalized in the Caragana Project. The content and summaries of the interviews are, however, important to further research that may be undertaken focusing on the empowerment process in the human ecological framework. The underlying assumptions for the Caragana Project are critical to the discussion of the empowerment process. Therefore the assumptions are analyzed in this chapter to highlight how they were operationalized.

In reviewing the assumptions developed for the Caragana Project, and how they were operationalized, the overriding assumption that empowerment is a positive value must again be emphasized as it was the basis for the project. The assumptions are the underpinnings of the project and need to be considered in future studies that replicate the study of an empowerment process as used in the Caragana Project.

The assumptions were not articulated specifically to the project team or the community as a whole, but were referred to and operationalized throughout the process. In future projects of this nature, collaborating with team members to develop assumptions would likely provide an additional opportunity for empowerment, as well as clear articulation of the assumptions. However, this may not be possible if rapid rural appraisal is used in the initial stage because of time constraints. The underlying assumptions were used to develop the questions for both the focus groups and semi-structured interviews.

The first assumption, that all individuals have competencies, and are capable of learning and developing these competencies is played out in the Caragana Project. The actualizing of some of these competencies is evident in the belief that the community can take action to resolve their issues, and the process will continue. Were these competencies not present, the process would have faitered and died. The participation and collaboration of all project team members also emphasized this assumption. The process for empowerment in the community went beyond the individual, and took place through interactions with other individuals, with members of other communities, organizations within the community, schools, local governments and other environmental systems as evidenced by the cross-section of focus groups and semi-structured interviews.

The second assumption that the learning and development of individuals is a life long process is inherent within the process, but has not yet been fully actualized. The learning and development that has taken place forms the basis for subsequent learning and development so that the process continues. As discussed previously, a longitudinal view is necessary to understand the life long process. The current focus within the project on a process has not taken into account the long-term nature of the development of competencies. Future projects of this

nature should consider a longitudinal approach with continued collaboration to determine the sustainability of the catalyst provided by the Caragana Project.

The third assumption that individuals cannot be studied in isolation, but within the context of living was addressed through the human ecological framework used for the Caragana Project. The cross-section of groups and individuals interviewed, and the ongoing process for the Caragana Project takes into account the individual in the context of living. Mutual influence and mutual accommodation was evident in the interactions among team members, and among focus group members throughout the data collection. The continued interest in developing the ecotourism industry implies interactions between individuals and their environment. Community members, in continuing the process will be balancing the project with responsibilities to families, themselves, and to other community members.

The fourth assumption that the historical and cultural context must be taken into account was evident in the questions, responses and the pictorial presentation of the Caragana project. The importance of the history of the community was a common theme in data collection in the focus groups and semi-structured interviews. The history of the community appeared to play an important part in people's lives and their view of the community. Many community members expressed regrets as well as pride in the history of the community. The regrets focused on loss of opportunities for growth. Capturing this history, and what had gone on before was taken into account so that the future process can build on the prides and minimize regrets.

The fifth assumption focuses on a collaborative relationship. Sharing of values, goals, attitudes and beliefs is intended to create this collaborative relationship. The belief in the mutually beneficial nature of the project was articulated during the first meeting of the team.

The process of mutual accommodation and mutual influence took place between and among members of the project team throughout the process. Although goals, values, attitudes and beliefs were not explicitly shared, the collaborative nature, and the negotiations that took place among team members operationalized them. Collaboration with all project team members on each step of the process allowed relationships among team members to build, with opportunities for mutual influence and mutual accommodation. The validity of each member's background and experience was emphasized, along with the opportunity to learn from each other. Although the Australian team members, having more experience with the process often took the lead, the activities that took place throughout the project provided opportunities for all team members to participate. To assist in the sharing of values, attitudes and beliefs it is recommended that future projects include the development of assumptions with the project team.

The sixth assumption, that settings with opportunities for participation are more likely to be empowering, was also played out in the collaborative nature of the project and the view of the week as only an initial step. Members of the community participated on the project team as well as the identification of issues in the focus groups and semi-structured interviews. Opportunities for feedback invited ongoing participation of community members. Members have participated in ongoing activities related to the project.

The seventh assumption states that solutions developed internally are more likely to be empowering. This assumption addressed one of the drawbacks of the project voiced by a community member, the lack of the development of a specific action plan by the project team. It is the researcher's belief that the development of an action plan by the project team would have been presumptuous as well as disempowering for the community. Clearly the development of a plan by the community is more likely to be empowering than an action plan imposed by the project team. The catalyst for identification of the issues, and some possibilities for future action was seen as empowering, so that community members can then determine future action. The development of an action plan by the project team would have been a drawback.

The eighth assumption, that empowerment tends to build a base of resources that allows individuals, organizations and communities to become increasingly self-reliant was evident in the Caragana Project. Although project team members from the University and Alberta Agriculture were invited to the first follow-up meetings, subsequent meetings were organized and attended by community members only. This suggests a base of resources was built within the community, with the community becoming more self-reliant.

The problem addressed in this research was: does assisting community members in identification of issues enable them to become empowered so they continue the process of resolving their issues?

The answer to the question, one year after the data collection, is yes. The Caragana Project provided a catalyst for the community to mobilize and continue the process based on the issues that were identified with the project team in July 1992. The pictorial presentation to the community provided a unique opportunity for the mirroring of issues identified through focus groups and semi-structured interviews. The focus groups and interviews included a cross-section of community members and provided perspectives from seniors, school administrators and teachers, young people, parents, business/entrepreneurs, established farmers, young farmers, holistic management resource group members, non-agricultural/acreage owners, forestry, community and recreation group members, and local government representatives. Not surprising, was the identification of the same issues across groups. Common issues were concerns about lack of employment in the community, loss of environmental treasures and fear that the community would die if nothing changed. The pictorial representation of dreams for a healthy community provided food for thought, and a catalyst for community members to view the community differently, and see the need for action to preserve the life of the community.

The identification of a need for action or change to preserve the life of the community suggests that critical reflection, necessary to the empowerment process had occurred (Freire, 1970 and Kieffer, 1984). The focus groups provided an opportunity for members of the community to interact and connect in a way they had not done prior to the project. Talking with each other in this venue connected people in new ways, and gave the project team insight into the community. The focus groups, as well as the community brunch seemed to be social events for the community and as such brought members together to interact.

Following the initial eight day phase of the Caragana Project in July 1992 the project has continued in the community. Meetings have been organized by community members and held in the community in December 1992, January 1993, and they are continuing on an ongoing basis. Representatives from Alberta Agriculture and the University of Alberta attended the first two meetings. The outcome of the December meeting was the organization of a tourism workshop scheduled for the spring of 1993. Many community members were busy in the spring and summer months and the tourism project has been on hold. There was an excellent turnout and enthusiasm was expressed by those attending the workshop (F. Bradley, personal communication, June 27, 1993). The intent of the workshop is to bring in an expert on tourism to explore ways of developing the tourism potential of community and the surrounding area.

Although representatives from Alberta Agriculture and the University of Alberta also attended the January meeting (Caragana Steering Committee, Minutes, Appendix J), leadership was clearly in the hands of community members. Three community members who had been part of the project team, and one additional member from the community were present. The purpose of this meeting was to establish a steering committee and plan for further action based on a summary of issues identified in the initial phase of the Caragana Project, and to focus on short term as well as long terms plans. Additional members of the community were to be recruited for specific projects by the steering committee. Ways of obtaining further feedback from the community were also discussed. The involvement of community members was identified as necessary for the resolution of issues. Possibilities that were suggested included newspaper articles inviting written feedback as well as the opportunity for verbal feedback through the use of an answering machine attached to the phone number for the Agriculture Society.

Three of the community members present agreed to be part of the steering committee, with one additional member agreeing to participate in specific projects. One of the community members was on the school board, and it was agreed that a member of the Improvement District council be asked to sit on the steering committee. Additional names were generated, and agreement was reached to recruit a total of six members for the steering committee. The possibility of specialists being invited for specific topics or meetings was also agreed upon as a possible option. In recruiting further membership, a one year commitment was to be requested. A great deal of enthusiasm was expressed about the positive assets of the community, and the need for raising the community's awareness of these assets. Several of the issues evolving from the Caragana Project were discussed, with ideas for resolution. Several meetings have taken place since the January meeting (F. Bradley, personal communication, June 27, 1993), again with the community taking the lead, and ownership of the project. This is obvious when representatives from the University of Alberta and Alberta Agriculture were not involved in subsequent meetings. The ownership of the Caragana project began with a university and government base, with a shift to ownership by the project team, and finally a shift to ownership by the community.

Short term and long-term projects have resulted from the initial identification of issues in the Caragana Project (F. Bradley, personal communication, June 27, 1993). These range from applications to the provincial government for a project to preserve the sand hills to a change in school library hours to accommodate community members.

The community is utilizing resources and potential that exists within the community to continue the process of resolving their issues. At this time it appears to be an ongoing process. In contrast, Wright (1992) found that after an initial intervention, the community did not sustain the impetus to initiate change. Although Wright worked closely with the community in obtaining their opinions, community members were not involved in the process of resolving the issue. Their lack of involvement may have resulted in a lack of empowerment and a continued reliance on an "cxpert" to resolve issues. By involving the community members in the process of the Caragana Project, potential within the community was developed and became a resource which may help to sustain the impetus of the Caragana Project. In order to determine the sustainability in the community of the catalyst provided by the Caragana Project, longitudinal research of the project is necessary.

After answering the one major research question in analyzing the results for this thesis, one must also ask whether the Caragana Project was necessary. Would community members have mobilized to identify and begin the process of resolving their issues without the catalyst provided by the Caragana Project? The question is difficult to answer. There is little evidence to support the fact that communities spontaneously organize to resolve issues (Craig et al, 1990). It is the researcher's belief that the Caragana Project provided the catalyst for community members to mobilize and take action. The possibility for a community to organize and dedicate a week long time period to identification of issues may not be realistic given the demands of family life, individual careera, and economic constraints. The initial stage of identification of issues through the Caragues. Project seems to have provided the impetus for the next step. This next step was the development of a steering committee to continue resolving issues by utilizing the considerable energy and potential of community members. The learning and development that takes place through the identification and resolution of issues and continuation of the process suggests the actualization of potential that exists within individuals and the community. The actualizing of this potential enables individuals as well as the community to become empowered.

The method used for the Caragana Project, social action research, was instrumental and necessary to achieve the objective of the project. The spiral of steps, and the planning, acting, and observing and evaluating the result of each action allowed the process to evolve in a way that was responsive to both the project team members as well as the community's needs. The rearranging of schedules, once a concern was expressed by a community member regarding the lack of participation of an Australian in one of the focus groups, was responsive to a community

concern. This response provided recognition of the importance of the participation of the Australian team members in the eyes of the community. This recognition led to a total rearranging of schedules. The draw of the Australians as outsiders or celebrities had not been previously recognized.

The emphasis on group decision, commitment to improvement, and collaboration were necessary for the project to succeed, particularly given the emphasis on rapid rural appraisal. The condensed time frame for this project was dictated by time and financial constraints as well as successes the Australians had achieved in similar projects. Although the rapid part of the project was largely based on pragmatic reasons, it is the researcher's belief that it contributed to achieving the objective of the project. The catalyst provided by intense involvement, and high energy level of team members could likely not be sustained over a longer period of time. The participation by community members could also be given intensely for a short period of time, to provide a catalyst, but is also not likely to be sustained over the long term. The use of social action research methods, with an emphasis on group decision, commitment to improvement and collaboration coupled with the condensed time frame in rapid rural appraisal all assisted in achieving the objective of the project.

Empowerment as it has been discussed in the Caragana Project is seen as more than just a concept or an idea. It is the researcher's contention that empowerment is much broader, and encompasses a particular philosophy. This philosophy encompasses the belief about the potential within individuals, the role of the researcher in developing this votential and the role of the individual. The respect for and belief in an individual's potential is played out in this view of empowerment as a process. A project such as the Caragana Project may not be possible for someone who does not hold this view. The focus on collaboration and actualizing of individual potential will likely be difficult for a researcher whose basic premise focuses on the expert role. Rappaport's (1987) case for a theory of the ecology of empowerment invites further study and research. Only by linking the theory, research and practise in a congruent manner can a theory of empowerment be more fully developed and analyzed.

The belief that empowerment is a positive value needs to be explored through further research to understand all of the variables affecting the empowerment process. The links between empowerment as a process and the human ecological framework, need to be clearly articulated in further research. As discussed earlier, it is impossible to study the individual in isolation in a community development project. The impact of empowerment on the individual, not addressed in this study invites further study. Although this process was seen to be empowering by the researcher, the individual community members involved in the process may provide a different perspective. The links between empowerment and social action research also need to be studied further. The very nature of social action research and the emphasis on collaboration suggests empowerment as an underlying theme as it has been defined for the Caragana Project. However, the word empowerment was not used in the social action research literature. Additional research needs to take a longitudinal approach to the empowerment process to determine the sustainability of a catalyst, and to determine whether outcomes achieved lead to a continuation of the process.

It is the researcher's belief that the Caragana Project can be used as a framework for others who are interested in providing a catalyst for communities to enable them to become empowered. The continuation of the process, and the ownership of the project by the community suggest that the empowerment process used in the Caragana Project provided an opportunity for individuals in the community to become empowered. The project showed that enabling individuals to become empowered and work together to resolve issues enables the community to become empowered as well.

In retrospect, the task at hand was formidable. To build a team with twelve people from diverse backgrounds who had never worked together, conduct and summarize interviews, and provide a presentation to the community within the space of eight days seems unrealistic. However, the strong commitment from all team members made the project possible. Although the team as a whole does not have an ongoing relationship with the Caragana Project, acting as a catalyst for the project and developing potential within the community does speak to a longitudinal view. The community members involved in the project remain within and committed to the community.

- 72 -

References

- Argyris, C., Putnam, R., McLain-Smith, D. (1985). Action science. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass Inc.
- Batra, C. (1992). Empowering for professional, political, and health policy involvement. Nursing Outlook, 40(4), 170-176.
- Bawden, R. (1989). <u>Towards action researching systems</u>. Unpublished manuscript, University of Western Sydney, Hawkesbury, Faculty of Agriculture and Rural Development, New South Wales, Australia.
- Beebe, J. (1985). <u>Rapid rural appraisal: The critical first step in a farming systems</u> <u>approach to research</u>. Unpublished manuscript. University of Florida, United States.
- Bronke abrenner, 17 (1979). The ecology of human development, experiments by nature and design. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Bubolz, M., & Sontag, M. (1988). Integration in home economics and human ecology, Journal of Consumer Studies and Home Economics, 12, 1-14.
- Cornell Empowerment Group (1989). <u>Empowerment and family support</u>. Unpublished manuscript, Cornell University, Ithaca, NY.
- Craig, G., Mayo, M., & Taylor, M. (1990). Empowerment: a continuing role for community development. <u>Community Development Journal</u> 25(4), 286-290.
- Fawcett, S., Seekins, T., Whang, P. Muiu, C., & Suarez de Balcazar, Y., (1984). Creating and using social technologies for community empowerment. In J. Rappaport (Ed.), Swift, C. (Ed.), & Hess, R. (Ed.). <u>Prevention in human services</u> 3(2/3), 145-171.
- Fitchen, J. (1991). <u>Endangered spaces</u>, enduring places. <u>Change</u>, identity, and survival in <u>rural America</u>. Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Freire, P. (1970). <u>Pedagogy of the oppressed</u>. New York: Continuum Publishing Corporation.

- Gamble, D. (1989). <u>Two techniques for gathering data and building rich pictures in rural</u> and community development action research projects. Unpublished manuscript, University of Western Sydney, Hawkesbury, Faculty of Agriculture and Rural Development, New South Wales, Australia.
- Gamble, D., & Blunden, S. (1991). <u>Inward bounding: making sense of our journey into</u> <u>collaborative inquiry</u>. In L. White (Ed.). Unpublished manuscript, University of Western Sydney, Hawkesbury, Faculty of Agriculture and Rural Development, New South Wales, Australia.
- Jamieson, N. (1985, September). <u>The paradigmatic significance of rapid rural appraisal</u>. Paper presented at the international conference on RRA, Khon Kaen University/Ford Foundation, Khon Kaen, Thailand.
- Kieffer, C. (1984). Citizen empowerment: A developmental perspective. In J. Rappaport (Ed.), Swift, C. (Ed.), & Hess, R. (Ed.). <u>Prevention in human services</u> 3(2/3), 9-36.
- Lewin, K. (1952). Group decision and social change. In G.E. Swanson (Ed.), T.M. Newcombe (Ed.), & E.L. Hartley (Ed.), <u>Readings in psychology</u>, (pp.459-473). New York:Holt.
- Longhurst, R. (1987). Rapid rural appraisal, an improved means of information gathering for rural development and nutrition projects. Food and Nutrition, 13(1), 44-47.
- Lukes, S. (1974). Power a radical view. Tiptree, Great Britain: Anchor Press Ltd.
- McTaggart, R. (1991). Principles for participatory action research. <u>Adult Education</u> <u>Ouarterly</u>, <u>41</u>(3), 168-187.
- Rappaport, J., Swift, C., & Hess, R. (1984). Studies in empowerment: Steps toward understanding and action, <u>Prevention in human services</u>, 3(2/3).
- Rappaport, J. (1987). Terms of empowerment/exemplars of prevention: Toward a theory for community psychology. <u>American Journal of Community Psychology</u>, <u>15(2)</u>, 121-148.
- Serrano-Garcia, I. (1984). The illusion of empowerment: Community development within a colonial context. In Rappaport (Ed.), Swift, C. (Ed.), & Hess, R. (Ed.). Prevention in Human Services 3(2/3), 173-200.

- Tandon, R. (1988). Social transformation and participatory research. <u>Convergence</u>, 21(2/3), 5-14.
- Trickett, E. (1984). Toward a distinctive community psychology: An ecological metaphor for the conduct of community research and the nature of training. <u>American Journal of Community Psychology</u>, <u>12</u>, 261-280.
- Trickett, E., Kelly, J., & Vicent, T. (1985). The spirit of ecological inquiry in community research. In E.Susskind (Ed.) & D.Kleim (Ed.), <u>Community research</u> methods, paradigms and applications. New York: Praeger Publishers.
- Weil, M., & Kruzich, J. (1990). Empowerment issues in administrative and community practice - introduction to the special issue. <u>Administration in Social Work</u>, <u>14(2)</u>, 1-12.
- West, M., & Parent, W. (1992). Consumer choice and empowerment in supported employment services: issues and strategies. Journal of the Association for Persons with Severe Handicaps 17(1), 47-52.
- Wright, S. (1992). Rural community development: what sort of social change? Journal of Rural Studies, 8(1), 15-28.
- Zimmerman, M. (1990). Taking aim on empowerment research: On the distinction between individual and psychological conceptions. <u>American Journal of Community</u> <u>Psychology</u>, <u>18</u>(1), 169-177.

- 75 -

Appendix A

Proposed Schedule for the Project

(N. Keating, personal communication March 2, 1992)

(2 weeks)

Day 1 & 2 Meet with team to develop flow chart of questions/information for each pair of team members to use in the interviews. Flow chart includes things to remember during interviews, ground rules, general questions to ask each group, specific questions.

Pairing of team members, and the selection of interviews for each pair will take place on the first day.

The focus will be on team building.

Day 3 Each pair conducts a focus group interview in the morning. Review of the tape, and summary of the interview takes place in the afternoon.

Day 4 Pairs get together to compare notes on first round of interviews.

Day 5 Second round of focus group interviews, and review semi-structured interviews.

Day 6 Total group analysis of data collection.

Appendix B

Telephone Screening Script Caragana Project - Community Meetings/Interviews (names have been substituted with blanks)

Hello, this is ______ and I live ______. I'm involved in a special project in the community. We're contacting people who we think would have some good ideas about issues that concern our families and neighbours. Your name was suggested as a person who could represent the interest of ______ (focus group category).

Do you have three minutes to talk, right now? (If YES, continue.)

We are asking selected <u>individuals' groups of people</u> to join us for a discussion about both the short-comings and the positive points about living in this community. The idea is to talk to as many people as possible for feedback that will be used to develop a plan of action to strengthen our community.

This is part of something we call the "Caragana Project: Quest for a Healthy Community". The research team working on this project includes home economists from Alberta Agriculture, a Family Studies professor and students from the University of Alberta, three faculty members from the University of Western Sydney, Australia, and six community members. You probably know one or more of us. (List names if asked.)

We plan to hold a meeting at _____ on July ____ starting at _____ p.m. It will last about two hours. Refreshments will be served.

Your input is valuable. There are no right or wrong answers. We are interested in your perceptions about the future of this community. Would you be willing to share your ideas with us at that meeting?

- () No (If no, thank you for your time.)
- () Yes Name: <u>(Write below)</u>.

We will be contacting you closer to the meeting date to confirm your attendance. If you need any help with travelling to the meeting or if you need to cancel, please call me ________ at ______, District Home Economist at __phone__or ______, project coordinator at ______. Both _______ and ______ work with Alberta Agriculture in Barrhead.

Thank you very much for your cooperation.

Name	Phone #	Group Individual	Attend Heeting/Interview YES or NO	
	· - · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
·				

Appendix C

Revised Schedule - Caragana Project

Days One	Team Building.
and Two	Orientation to the project, development of flow chart of topics/questions
	for interviews. Refine project and interview schedule, define roles, pair
	team members and select interviews. Discuss guidelines for interviews
	and present demonstration focus group.
Days Three,	Focus groups or semi-structured interviews scheduled, morning, afternoon
Four and Five	and evening. Review of tape and summary of interview takes place in
	time block following the interview.
Day Six	Team to meet as a group to pull out key themes from all interviews.
Day Seven	Team meets to develop presentation for the community based on themes
	from the interviews.
Day Eight	Community Brunch and Presentation.

- 80 -

Appendix D

Guidelines for Focus Groups

Team members should facilitate only one interview a day. Interviewing takes a lot of energy.

Members of the team not scheduled at an interview may be observers. The exception is semistructured interviews, where an observer might be overwhelming or intrusive.

Permission to tape must be requested of each participant in each focus group, or semi-structured interview so that interviews can be taped.

After some initial discomfort, people usually forget the tape is running after 20 minutes.

When permission is denied, the tape must be turned off.

Sit beside people who may dominate; if they sit across from you, they will continually make eye contact and engage you.

Encourage people to talk.

Finish the interview in approximately 90 minutes.

Start with safe or broad questions and conclude with recapping what you have heard.

Ask if there are any additional comments, and record on tape if permission has been given.

At the conclusion of the interview, reiterate the team's commitment to a presentation at the brunch on Saturday and a summary report in the fall.

The group, including the facilitator is seated in a circle, with the recorder and observer off to one side.



Ensure the room is organized for each interview. Ensure there are chairs, tape recorders, microphones, tapes, booklets to use for recording, folders and a back-up tape.

Use participant's first names only when recording. When recording, do a diagram of the seating of the group first.

Record only on the right hand side of the page so the left side can be used for observations during the summary of the interview.

The summary of the interview takes place in the following block of time. For example afternoon interviews will be summarized in the evening.

Appendix E Focus Group and Semi-Structured Interview Responsibilities

(initials	have	been	changed)
-----------	------	------	----------

	Facilitator	Recorder	Observer
Monday, 10:00 a.m. Group 1 - Seniors Drop-In Centre	G.D.	B.B	L.L.G.
Group 2 - School School Staff Room	w.w.	J.J.	K.L.
Group 5 - Bus./Entre. Esso Conference Room	S.B.	B.C.	Y.O.
Monday, 9:30 p.m. Group 4 - Parents Recreation Hall	K.L.	J.A.	
Group 7 - Non-Ag/Acre. Drop-In Centre	Y.O.	F.S.	
Group 3 - Young People School staff Room	L.L.G.	М.К.	
Tuesday, 10:00 a.m. 14 SSI - D. I.D. Office	w.w.	B.C.	
8a SSI - K. Forestry Office	S.B.	B.B.	
14 SSI - W.T.	J.A.	G.D.	
Tuesday, 7:30 p.m. Groups 9 & 12 - Commun. Grps & Rec. Recreation Hall	w.w.	M.K.	F.S.
Group 6b - Young Farm. B. (private home)	B.B.	J.J.	B.C.
14 SSI - G.A. Private home	S.B.	J.A.	
Group 11 - New Arrivals Drop-In Centre	G.D.	Y.O.	
Wednesday, 10:00 a.m. Group 6a - Est. Farmers	J.A.	B.C.	G.D.
Group 13 - Local Gov. ID Office	L.L.G.	F.S.	w.w.
Group 6c - HRM Recreation Hall	S.B.	K.L.	J.J.
14 SSI - A.T. Private home	B.B.	Y.O.	
Wednesday, 3:00 p.m. 14 SSI - Comm. Health Sturgeon Health Unit, Swan Hills	Y.O.	G.D.	

Appendix F

Focus Group Topics/Questions

Semi-Structured Interview Questions

Individual

Can you tell me your name, where you live, how long you've lived here, and what you consider to be your community?

What can you tell me, a stranger, about your community?

Tell me what has been happening in your community over the past 5-10 years?

OR Give us a picture of what it was like to live here 5-10 years ago. What is the picture now? Is it different?

Tell me what it is like to be _____ in this community.

Is this a good place to _____ (live, work, play, grow up, farm)?

What is it like to be _____ here?

Significance of the Place to Them

What brought you here?

What keeps you here?

If you were going to move to another community what would draw you to that community?

Of the things you have listed, what does this community offer or not offer?

What do you do outside this community?

What do you do that involves other people in your community?

What do you do with your family/friends?

What are your concerns about living in this community?

What kind of support do you need to thrive in this community?
If you look 5-10 years down the road, what do you see in regard to these concerns?
Would you like to see anything different in 5-10 years, than you think will happen?
What could be done to make these things happen?
What do you see as the strengths and weakness of you community?
How do we get to know what everyone in the community wants?
How do things get done in this community?
How do you help change attitudes in this community?
What would you like to tell us that has not been talked about?
What would you like to be part of? to do?

Closure

Today is the first step, to listen to you, the community.

The next step is to share back what we have heard.

(Listen for further ideas on action we can take.)

Thank you for sharing with us your time, experiences and ideas.

Another step - what ideas do you have for taking action, for you or your group?

Appendix G

Caragana Project: Progress Report Community Newspaper, October, 1992 (names have been substituted with blanks)

The Caragana Project was launched during a week long period in July. Many local area residents were invited to participate in numerous discussions about their community. With the first stage of the Caragana Project behind us, we can now begin to concentrate on taking what we learned during this initial phase and using it to focus the community towards new developments. What makes the area a good place to live? What do you see as the key characteristics of the area? What is the future of the community? If you could have anything for the area, what would it be?

Many of you met the Caragana Project research team in July. The team was made up of community members, _____, ____, and ______, and ______; Alberta Agriculture reps, ______, ____, and ______; and University of Alberta students, ______, _____, and ______, and ______. The key researchers were from the University of Western Sydney in Australia, Dennis Gamble, Lesley White and Stephen Blunden. We were enthused to see such a broad and diverse range of opinions about the area. We were also pleased with the number of people who took the time out of their busy schedule to talk with us. We know that there are still a number of people with opinions that we didn't talk to. That's where the second stage of the project comes in.

We will be circulating a draft of the trends and patterns you identified for us during the research stage. This draft will provide all community members a chance to respond to the

research team's perception of what you said. Look for this document in your mailbox by the end of October. A question sheet will ask for your opinions. Remember this is your chance to speak out.

Throughout the winter season, the community will develop an action plan An action plan outlines the steps a community can take both in the long and short term to enhance their community. All ideas both big and small will be incorporated. The focus is on those things we can do, and for which we have control over. We were enthused by the number of creative ideas shared with us during July and know that there are many more where those came from.

To recap what happened in July, it is important to remember that community members were selected at random. We initially developed a set of questions to assist the meeting group leaders in guiding their discussion. We had 12 focus group meetings and 8 personal interviews during the week. All the data was collected and written reports were prepared. After looking at the past, present and future of the area trends or patterns were identified. The research team presented initial findings to the community at a brunch held at the end of the week. A pictorial view of the trends were presented. Over one hundred people attended the brunch and discussed the findings.

Excitement and growing momentum could be felt at the hall at the community brunch on July 18. We hope to capitalize on that momentum and have the community continue on. Many people in the area have a great sense of hope for the future. ______ said it best when he said "Let's not lose this impetus, this is exciting!!"

When you receive your community draft report in the mail, discuss the findings with your friends and neighbours. It's sure to be a great conversation starter. Keep a paper handy to

write down all your ideas, both big and small. After all, from small beginnings, great things can grow.

If you are interested in more information about this project, be sure to contact your community members on the research team! _____ and _____. You may also contact the Alberta Agriculture representatives, District Home Economist at _____, or ____, Project Coordinator at _____.

- 87 -

Appendix H

Caragana Project - Community Reaction Report

(draft, distributed to Canadian project team members, October, 1992)

Introduction

The Caragana Project is an ongoing process to assist the community in addressing their future goals and needs. A group of community members with help from Alberta Agriculture, the University of Western Sydney and the University of Alberta conducted the first phase in this ongoing process. During this first phase, several community members were approached and asked to share their thoughts, attitudes and dreams about living in this community. This report is designed to allow ALL community members to share their ideas with others. Use this report, not as one written in stone but one which encourages everyone in the community to discuss their future.

A number of different discussion groups and individual interviews were organized to provide the research team with a wide range of opinions, thoughts and suggestions. Some individual interviews were also conducted to provide a method of asking for an individual perspective. All of this information was recorded on tape, as well written reports were prepared following each discussion group/interview.

The research team reviewed a huge amount of information in an effort to identify trends, issues and common dreams about the area. These trends, were shared with community members at a brunch in the community on July 18, 1992. Quotes and drawings were used to capture the main points/messages. Everyone was encouraged to respond to the quotes and pictures that were presented.

A written summary of the findings follow in this report. Remember, that this report does not contain the answers. It does, however, provide the information for communication among various interest groups within the area. The research team has attempted to reflect back to the community the information they collected. If this reflection is inaccurate in your opinion, there is an opportunity for you to respond on the back page of this report. It's up to you.

What was Asked during the Discussion Groups

The following is a example of the types of questions which were asked during July.

- What can you tell me, a stranger, about your community?
 Tell me what has been happening in your community over the past 5-10 years.
- What brought you here? What keeps you here?
- 4) If you were going to move to another community, what would draw you to that community?
- 5) What do you do outside this community?
- 6) What are your concerns about living in this community?
- 7) If you look 5-10 years down the road, what do you see in regard to these concerns?
- 8) Would you like to see anything different in 5-10 years, than you think will happen?
- 9) What do you see as the strengths and weaknesses of your community?

Reflections of the Past

Without exception, all discussion groups and individuals mentioned the history of the area. Pride in the historical significance of the area was the common theme. It is the second oldest fort in Alberta and many people were aware of its significance during the fur trade. The settlers also played a large role in shaping the area. Most residents are familiar enough with the local history that they could provide their own stories, anecdotes about how and why people chose to settle in this area initially.

The Athabasca River was identified as playing a part in the history of the area. The river was used to establish a livelihood for many of the original settlers. The river was used as a way of transporting goods (furs, lumber, game) to other points.

The forestry industry in the area was seen as a vital part of the community both in the past and in the present. Logging and saw mills provided early settlers with an opportunity to supplement their farming operation during the winter months. Small family owned sawmills helped to establish a balance to the local economy. Trapping was also a common way to supplement family income.

Many groups identified a sense of nostalgia about the past. Activities "we used to do" were often mentioned. Many of these activities were not of the organized variety but ones which occurred on the spur of the moment. Newcomers to the area were invited to community suppers which included family games, etc. "We used to visit and work together more." "We built community buildings together." "We don't seem to do that anymore."

The notion that a few local residents came to this area to hide from something was expressed. Examples included people who came to this area to "escape the draft" or "avoid the law". It was mentioned that this belief perpetuates a negative image about the area.

Several people talked about opportunities for economic development missed in the past. Examples include the loss of the Judy Creek area, development of Swan Hills instead of expanding the community and not becoming a major fur trading post like Edmontor. There was a sense of grief over these missed opportunities. In summary, the most common sentiment expressed by the community was a sense of pride in their local history. Several identified history as one of the community's strengths, something that could be built upon.

Reflections of the Present

All discussion groups/individuals mentioned the exceptional scenery in the area. Some mentioned this as being the main reason why they chose to live in the area. Concern over preserving this scenery and the wilderness area was expressed by several individuals. Reasons for this concern ranged from lack of control over local areas (i.e., the sand hills) and the trade-off between economic development and preserving the environment.

Many groups discussed the potential of the Sandhills area to become an outstanding tourist attraction. Most felt a sense of powerlessness over the development of the area because of its Crown Land status. Many were worried about outsiders coming in and destroying the area through abuse or fire.

Related to this discussion was the topic of forestry in the area. Many commented on the positive aspects of this development like supplying jobs for local farmers and bringing business to the area through related service industries. There was little consensus over the foreign ownership of sawmills. Some saw it as a way to increase capital in the area. Others viewed foreign owners as "outsiders" with little interest or commitment to the community. Many individuals were concerned about the sustainability of the industry and questioned the effectiveness of reforestation. Both positive and negative aspects of clear cut logging were mentioned.

Concern for economic development in the area focused on the lack of opportunities for young people. Opinions were divided as to whether or not new industry to the community would alter existing lifestyles. While most could foresee positive economic benefits to an expanded industrial base in the area, many were concerned about a large influx of people One person summed it up by saying "I want a lot of people to move here .. but then again I don't".

Several commented on the loss of businesses over the past few years. Some see this as a continuing trend. Most individuals said that they spent a lot of time on the road in order to access necessary goods and services.

All discussion groups had an interest in the school. The school is seen as the centre of the community. These opinions were expressed by everyone whether or not they had children or grandchildren going to the community school. Parents who chose for varying reasons to send their children to other schools still felt that the community school was a vital part of the community. Many would like to know more about the activities of the school. Centralization of the school to Barrhead was of concern to many. It is felt that some children could be provided a better education in a smaller school. Bussing children past the community to school was seen as a threat to the local school. Issues relating to the school were complex. Many opinions and disagreements were expressed.

The need to provide opportunities for young people to stay and work in the community was expressed. Difficulty for younger people to enter farming was of concern to all generations of farming families. Established farmers wished for better times to reduce the necessity of off-farm employment. Younger farmers wished they had more time for family and community activities. Uncertainty of the available off-farm employment was of concern to many.

Most of the p-ople surveyed felt a part of the community and area. When asked what they would look for in another community if they had to move, many stated they wouldn't want to live anywhere else, or they would look for the same kind of community. While many had lived here all of their lives, some had chosen the community for its special attributes. These included a friendly atmosphere, family members present, beautiful scenery, and a great place to raise children.

Funding for recreation and community services was discussed in several groups. Some saw the need for government grants as the way to obtain many services. Others felt that the community needed to get back to self-funding for their services.

Prospects for the Future

Two questions were asked of discussion groups about the future of the community and area.

- 1) How do you see the community and area in the future if everything continues the same?
- 2) If you could have or do anything, what would you like to see happen for the area in the future?

The responses to these two questions were vastly different. This may be related to the perceptions people have of their ability to control their future. When asked how things likely will be, the responses were largely negative. There was a feeling of powerlessness and lack of hope about individuals' ability to change the future. Examples of what will likely happen included continued loss of businesses from the area, potential for reduced school services, concern over privatization of postal services and an increased need for citizens to travel outside the community for goods and services.

Another concern is the sustainability of local traditional industries such as farming and logging. Low periods in the agriculture cycle combined with increased foreign ownership of the forestry industry leaned the view towards a bleak future. If these local economies do not begin to turn around, there will need to be continued diversification of farm operations and development of other means of livelihood.

Uncertainty of the change from an Improvement District to Rural District or Municipal District captured two points of view. One concentrated on the ability of the area to negotiate for increased services and manage their own tax base. People holding this view felt they could control future growth and encourage local development. Those with the second view were concerned with the distribution of tax dollars within 1.D. 15. They wondered whether the community would be able to compete with a more highly industrialized Whitecourt area. A lack of information about the consequences of this move was evident as no one group was able to clearly spell out the implications.

Many commended on the continuation of their status as a "small fish in a big pond". The feeling was that they were unable to compete for government services nor affect government policy because of their size. Most were resigned to the fact that they had little power to change this situation. They believed their efforts were better channelled to those ares over which they have control.

A Dream for the Community and Area

An exciting part of the project for the research members was the collection of a variety of ideas for the future of the community and area. While many had an attitude of resignation,
a number of positive options for the future were shared with the research team. These dreams and ideas presented by local community members are summarized as follows:

Ideas for the School System

- School should be the focal point of the community.
- A bigger school with more diverse options (French Immersion, Vocational training).
- A community school which encourages adults to increase their education as well.
- More community involvement in school.
- School projects related to seniors, possibly leading to students becoming interested in shovelling walks, mowing lawns.
- Coupon system for the school where parents are able to make choices for their children,
- Information regarding school activities shared with all citizens.

Ideas for Economic Development

- Like to see a broader economic base.
- Put the community on the map.
- Decrease reliance on government and increase self-reliance.
- Farmers are able to farm full time which would make jobs available for others.
- Organize a community development corporation to encourage local investment and start-up support for businesses. Include a component which manages the process for the community.
- Increase tourism by community controlled development of the Sand Hills.
- Ensure that industries developed here are sustainable (economically, environmentally and socially).
- Encourage cottage and home-based business.

- Develop the coal fields.
- Creation of a mini-mall.
- Encourage value-added industries to reduce shipping raw materials.

Ideas for Families

- Provide support for working families.
 - ° family day homes
 - babysitting co-ops.
- Health clinic one day a week at the Drop-in Centre.
- Family and Community Support Services (FCSS).
- Establish drop-in parent days (for information and counselling).
- Organize buses to take people to use other services not provided here.
- Print a booklet listing all the resources available.
- Social support services available in area
 - ° single parents, family violence.

Ideas for the Community

- Introduce newcomers to the area through the community newspaper.
- Organize many activities into one "BIG" event.
- Provide leadership development and training for community members.
- Provide volunteer recognition and support
 - [°] allow volunteers to take a break guilt-free
 - [°] use new approaches to recruit volunteers.
- Increase library hours.
- Create a drop-in centre for teens.

- Subsidized transportation system.
- Avoid duplication/repetition of activities develop an Interagency program.
- Write up a regular "Caragana Project" feature in local paper.
- Encourage Town Beautification project.
- Create a new name for the area (I.D. 15 too impersonal).
- Develop recreation facilities in the community
 - [°] swimming pool, ice skating rink, skateboard park.
- Invite local businesses and non-agricultural people to be included in the I.D. tour.

These ideas were collected during the first phase of the project. We would like to hear more from their community members. Use this list to discuss with your friends and neighbours the feasibility of these activities and add to the list any ideas you have.

YOUR CHANCE TO RESPOND

- What ideas or issues would you like to discuss in more detail with other community members?
- 2) What additional ideas would you like to share?
- 3) Other comments?

If you would like to be contacted regarding ongoing discussions about the future of the area, please include your name and phone number.

- 98 -

Name	Phone		
Please return your response to:	Caragana Project		
	c/o Community Agriculture Society		
or drop-off at:			

It's now up to you to be involved! Thank you!

Appendix I

(distributed to community members November, 1992)



CARAGANA PROJECT - COMMUNITY REACTION REPORT

Introduction

The Caragana Project is an ongoing process to assist the community and area in addressing their future goals and needs. A group of community members, with help from Alberta Agriculture, the University of Western Sydney and the University of Alberta, conducted the first phase in this ongoing process. During this first phase, several community members were approached and asked to share their thoughts, attitudes and dreams about living in this community. This report is designed to allow ALL community members to share their ideas with others. Use this report, not as one written in stone but one which encourages everyone in the community to discuss their future.

A number of different discussion groups and individual interviews were organized to provide the research team with a wide range of opinions, thoughts and suggestions. Some individual interviews were also conducted to provide a method of asking for an individual perspective. This information was all recorded on tape plus written reports were prepared following each discussion group/interview.

The research team reviewed a huge amount of information in an effort to identify trends, issues and common dreams about the community and area. These trends were shared with community members at a brunch on July 18, 1992. Quotes and drawings were used to capture the main points/messages. Everyone was encouraged to respond to the quotes and pictures that were presented.

A written summary of the findings follow in this report. Remember, that this report does not continue the answers. It does, however, provide the information for communication among various interest groups within the area. The research team has attempted to reflect back to the community the information they collected. If this reflection is inaccurate in your opinion, there is an opportunity for you to respond on the back page of this report. It's up to you.

What was Asked during the Discussion Groups

The following is a example of the types of questions which were asked during July.

- 1) What can you tell me, a stranger, about your community?
- 2) Tell me what has been happening in your community over the past 5-10 years.
- 3) What brought you here? What keeps you here?
- 4) If you were going to move to another community, what would draw you to that community?
- 5) What do you do outside this community?
- 6) What are your concerns about living in this community?
- 7) If you look 5-10 years down the road, what do you see in regard to these concerns?
- 8) Would you like to see anything different in 5-10 years, than you think will happen?
- 9) What do you see as the strengths and weaknesses of your community?

Reflections of the Past

Without exception, all discussion groups and individuals mentioned the history of the area. Pride in the historical significance of the area was the common theme. It is the second oldest fort in Alberta and many people were aware of its significance during the fur trade. The settlers also played a large role in shaping the area. Most residents are familiar enough with the local history that they could provide their own stories, anecdotes about how and why people chose to settle in this area initially.

The Athabasca River was identified as playing a part in the history of the area. The river was used to establish a livelihood for many of the original settlers. The river was used as a way of transporting goods (furs, lumber, game) to other points.

The forestry industry in the area was seen as a vital part of the community both in the past and in the present. Logging and saw mills provided early settlers with an opportunity to supplement their farming operation during the winter months. Small family owned sawmills helped to establish a balance to the local economy. Trapping was also a common way to supplement family income.

Many groups identified a sense of nostalgia about the past. Activities "we used to do" were often mentioned. Many of these activities were not of the organized variety but ones which occurred on the spur of the moment. Newcomers to the area were invited to community suppers which included family games, etc. "We used to visit and work together more." "We built community buildings together." "We don't seem to do that anymore."

The notion that a few local residents came to this area to hide from something was expressed. Examples included people who came to this area to "escape the draft" or "avoid the law". It was mentioned that this belief perpetuates a negative image about the area.

Several people talked about opportunities for economic development missed in the past. Examples include the loss of the Judy Creek area, development of Swan Hills instead of expanding the community, and not becoming a major fur trading post like Edmonton. There was a sense of grief over these missed opportunities. In summary, the most common sentiment expressed by the community was a sense of pride in their local history. Several identified history as one of the community's strengths, something that could be built upon.

Reflections of the Present

All discussion groups/individuals mentioned the exceptional scenery in the area. Some mentioned this as being the main reason why they chose to live in the area. Concern over preserving this scenery and the wilderness area was expressed by several individuals. Reasons for this concern ranged from lack of control over local areas (i.e., the sand hills) and the trade-off between economic development and preserving the environment.

Many groups discussed the potential of the Sandhills area to become an outstanding tourist attraction. Most felt a sense of powerlessness over the development of the area because of its Crown Land status. Many were worried about outsiders coming in and destroying the area through abuse or fire.

Related to this discussion was the topic of forestry in the area. Many commented on the positive aspects of this development like supplying jobs for local farmers and bringing business to the area through related service industries. There was little consensus over the foreign ownership of sawmills. Some saw it as a way to increase capital in the area. Others viewed foreign owners as "outsiders" with little interest or commitment to the community. Many individuals were concerned about the sustainability of the industry and questioned the effectiveness of reforestation. Both positive and negative aspects of clear cut logging were mentioned.

Concern for economic development in the area focused on the lack of opportunities for young people. Opinions were divided as to whether or not new industry to the community would alter existing lifestyles. While most could foresee positive economic benefits to an expanded industrial base in the area, many were concerned about a large influx of people One person summed it up by saying "I want a lot of people to move here .. but then again I don't".

Several commented on the loss of businesses over the past few years. Some see this as a continuing trend. Most individuals said that they spent a lot of time on the road in order to access necessary goods and services.

All discussion groups had an interest in the school. The school is seen as the centre of the community. These opinions were expressed by everyone whether or not they had children or grandchildren going to the community school. Parents who chose for varying reasons to send their children to other schools still felt that the community school was a vital part of the community. Many would like to know more about the activities of the school. Centralization of the school to Barrhead was of concern to many. It is felt that some children could be provided a better education in a smaller school. Bussing children past the community to school was seen as a threat to the local school. Issues relating to the school were complex. Many opinions and disagreements were expressed.

The need to provide opportunities for young people to stay and work in the community was expressed. Difficulty for younger people to enter farming was of concern to all generations of farming families. Established farmers wished for better times to reduce the necessity of off-farm employment. Younger farmers wished they had more time for family and community activities. Uncertainty of the available off-farm employment was of concern to many. Most of the people surveyed felt a part of the community and area. When asked what they would look for in another community if they had to move, many stated they wouldn't want to live anywhere else, or they would look for the same kind of community. While many had lived here all of their lives, some had chosen the community for its special attributes. These included a friendly atmosphere, family members present, beautiful scenery, and a great place to raise children.

Funding for recreation and community services was discussed in several groups. Some saw the need for government grants as the way to obtain many services. Others felt that the community needed to get back to self-funding for their services.

Prospects for the Future

Two questions were asked of discussion groups about the future of the community and area.

- 1) How do you see the community and area in the future if everything continues the same?
- 2) If you could have or do anything, what would you like to see happen for the area in the future?

The responses to these two questions were vastly different. This may be related to the perceptions people have of their ability to control their future. When asked how things likely will be, the responses were largely negative. There was a feeling of powerlessness and lack of hope about individuals' ability to change the future. Examples of what will likely happen included continued loss of businesses from the area, potential for reduced school services, concern over privatization of postal services and an increased need for citizens to travel outside the community for goods and services.

Another concern is the sustainability of local traditional industries such as farming and logging. Low periods in the agriculture cycle combined with increased foreign ownership of the forestry industry leaned the view towards a bleak future. If these local economics do not begin to turn around, there will need to be continued diversification of farm operations and development of other means of livelihood.

Uncertainty of the change from an Improvement District to Rural District or Municipal District captured two points of view. One concentrated on the ability of the area to negotiate for increased services and manage their own tax base. People holding this view felt they could control future growth and encourage local development. Those with the second view were concerned with the distribution of tax dollars within I.D. 15. They wondered whether the community would be able to compete with a more highly industrialized Whitecourt area. A lack of information about the consequences of this move was evident as no one group was able to clearly spell out the implications.

Many commended on the continuation of their status as a "small fish in a big pond". The feeling was that they were unable to compete for government services nor affect government policy because of their size. Most were resigned to the fact that they had little power to change this situation. They believed their efforts were better channelled to those area over which they have control.

A Dream for the Community

An exciting part of the project for the research members was the collection of a variety of ideas for the future of the community. While many had an attitude of resignation, a number of positive options for the future were shared with the research team. These dreams and ideas presented by local community members are summarized as follows:

Ideas for the School System

- School should be the focal point of the community.
- A bigger school with more diverse options (French Intersion, Vocational training).
- A community school which encourages adults to increase their education as well.
- More community involvement in school.
- School projects related to seniors, possibly leading to students becoming interested in shovelling walks, mowing lawns.
- Coupon system for the school where parents are able to make choices for their children,
- Information regarding school activities shared with all citizens.

Ideas for Economic Development

- Like to see a broader economic base.
- Put the community on the map.
- Decrease reliance on government and increase self-reliance.
- Farmers are able to farm full time which would make jobs available for others.
- Organize a community development corporation to encourage local investment and start-up support for businesses. Include a component which manages the process for the community.
- Increase tourism by community controlled development of the Sand Hills.
- Ensure that industries developed here are sustainable (economically, environmentally and socially).
- Encourage cottage and home-based business.

- Develop the coal fields.
- Creation of a mini-mall.
- Encourage value-added industries to reduce shipping raw materials.

Ideas for Families

- Provide support for working families.
 - ° family day homes
 - ° babysitting co-ops.
- Health clinic one day a week at the Drop-in Centre.
- Family and Community Support Services (FCSS).
- Establish drop-in parent days (for information and counselling).
- Organize buses to take people to use other services not provided here.
- Print a booklet listing all the resources available.
- Social support services available in area
 - ° single parents, family violence.

Ideas for the Community

- Introduce newcomers to the area through the community newspaper.
- Organize many activities into one "BIG" event.
- **Provide leadership development and training for community members.**
- Provide volunteer recognition and support
 - ° allow volunteers to take a break guilt-free
 - ° use new approaches to recruit volunteers.
- Increase library hours.
- Create a drop-in centre for teens.

- 109 -
- Subsidized transportation system.
- Avoid duplication/repetition of activities develop an Interagency program.
- Write up a regular "Caragana Project" feature in local paper.
- Encourage Town Beautification project.
- Create a new name for the area (I.D. 15 too impersonal).
- Develop recreation facilities in the community
 - ° swimming pool, ice skating rink, skateboard park.
- Invite local businesses and non-agricultural people to be included in the I.D. tour.

These ideas were collected during the first phase of the project. We would like to hear more from their community members. Use this list to discuss with your friends and neighbours the feasibility of these activities and add to the list any ideas you have.

- 110 -

YOUR CHANCE TO RESPOND

- 1) What ideas or issues would you like to discuss in more detail with other community members?
- 2) What additional ideas would you like to share?
- 3) Other comments?

If you would like to be contacted regarding ongoing discussions about the future of the community and area, please include your name and phone number.

Name	Phone	

Please return your response by November 23, 1992 to:

Caragana Project Community Agriculture Society

or drop-off at: _____.

It's now up to you to be involved! It's time to make a commitment to the future of

your community. You are the agents of positive change!

Appendix J

Caragana Steering Committee

Minutes

۰.

MEETING: January 8, 1993, at _____.

PRESENT: Four community members, two representatives from Alberta Agriculture, one from University of Alberta.

The following is a summary of some of the ideas discussed.

<u>CONCEPT</u>

The Steering Committee will take the data gathered during the Caragana Project and look for recurring themes and important recommendations. We will initiate action on several of the areas most important to a healthy community. These may take the form of workshops, stakeholder meetings, directing concerns to significant groups or individuals, etc. Ten or twelve areas would be targeted for the year. Hopefully, once there has been an initiating action, the interest will be sufficient that others will carry the ball from there. The focus of the Steering Committee will have to be broad, to recognize the importance of the many aspects that are of concern to and vital to our community. Members of the Committee will bring their expertise on the community, and will draw on their acquaintances in the community to act as resource people for special topics. The committee will be a committee of the Ag Society, accessing funding through, and accountable to them.

IDENTIFYING THE ISSUES

Members of the committee will read through the summary reports and look for recurring themes, issues that need to be "actioned", and assets of the community. "Short term" actions that involve contacting someone or making a certain recommendation will be separated from "long term" actions that will require organizing a meeting or workshop.

RE-EVALUATING THE SUMMARIES

The summaries will be reviewed by members of the steering committee. One suggestion was that they be presented to a stakeholder group to see if they reflect the attitudes and concerns of the community accurately. Another suggestion was to gather information on the themes found in the summaries and present them in an article in the newspaper, asking for feedback. These responses could come in the form of written comments to specific questions, or phone calls to either a person or an answering machine. The possibility of putting in a phone line and answering machine at the Rec. Hall or the old Village Office was considered. These articles could be the prelude to some "Action Initiative" by the Steering Committee.

MEMBERSHIP

_____, ____, and _____ agreed to be part of the committee. ______ offered to help when she was needed as non-member. It was suggested that the I.D. Council be asked to have a member, or that one of them volunteer to sit on the board. Other names suggested were _____, ____, ____, _____, and _____, and ______ agreed to contact ______ about an I.D. representative. _____ will talk to _____, and _____ will contact _____. Four to six members was considered to be an ideal number, with the possibility of inviting "specialists" to meetings dealing with special topics. It is important that members are aware that this is a one year commitment, and that their responsibility is to initiate action plans on the Caragana Project Summaries. A large aspect of being a member of the Steering Committee will be raising the community's

level of awareness of the positive assets of the community and the potential for a positive future, if we toward it.

ISSUES

Some issues were tentatively suggested, and included:

TOURISM - _____ reported on the Tourism Workshop being organized for March or April. This could possibly lead to seminars on other more specific topics related to tourism.

SCHOOL - The school is an item of critical importance to the health of the community. Its viability, keeping the high school open, involving the

community, the value of a smaller school, the feasibility of separating ourselves from the County of Barrhead, possibilities in specialized or adult education areas. LIBRARY HOURS - It might be possible to organize a volunteer staff to keep the library open at noon or in the evenings.

POPULATION ENHANCEMENT - Setting goals for where we would like to see development of acreages, residences, etc. and targeting specific groups of people to encourage them to make this community their home. Setting targets for "ideal" populations to maximize viability and still retain our identity.

INDUSTRIAL OPPORTUNITIES - Cottage industries, value added manufacturing, tourist related industries, processing, community investment corporation, etc.

FACILITATORS

The importance of having good facilitators for all meetings was discussed. They will need to be prepared to move the discussion in the direction required, able to stimulate others to become involved, keep the focus off their own opinions, and, in general, keep things rolling.

NEXT MEETING

The date for the next meeting was set tentatively for Friday, February 12th at 7:30. Place to be announced.

<u>NOTES</u>

CARAGANA REPORT RESPONSE

The following people returned the questionnaire on the back of the report. A summary of their comments is included.

(phone #) Wheelchair ramps - Post Office - Drop-in Centre - Strawsons Hiking/Cross-country Ski Trails

View from airstrip: painters, photographers "Welcome Wagon: newcomers, tourist

(phone #) Health clinic Teen drop-in centre Improved recreational facilities Better library hours Business opportunities Future of U of A property Willing to help in community development

(phone #) Cross-country ski/hiking trails - willing to help develop

(phone #) Retirement village Vocational school Cafeteria in school

_____ (phone #) Objects to funding the building of skating rink at a time of economic depression.

(phone #)

Comments extensively on the loss of this area's tax base in 1976. Would like to see residents organize themselves to seek redress for this event from the provincial government. Expresses a vision of this area as a viable, thriving, and independent community.